Utah State University

DigitalCommons@USU

All Graduate Theses and Dissertations

Graduate Studies

5-1967

A Logical Classification of and Recommendations for the Utah **Education Law**

Thurman M. White Utah State University

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.usu.edu/etd



Part of the Education Commons

Recommended Citation

White, Thurman M., "A Logical Classification of and Recommendations for the Utah Education Law" (1967). All Graduate Theses and Dissertations. 3037.

https://digitalcommons.usu.edu/etd/3037

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Graduate Studies at DigitalCommons@USU. It has been accepted for inclusion in All Graduate Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of DigitalCommons@USU. For more information, please contact digitalcommons@usu.edu.



A LOGICAL CLASSIFICATION OF AND RECOMMENDATIONS

FOR THE UTAH EDUCATION LAW

by

Thurman M. White

A dissertation submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree $\label{eq:partial}$

of

DOCTOR OF EDUCATION

Approved:

UTAH STATE UNIVERSITY Logan, Utah

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Section		Page
I	THE PROBLEM	1
	Introduction	1
	Need for the study	3
	Purpose	7
	Procedures	7
	Clarification and definition of terms used . $$.	8
II	PRINCIPLES, STANDARDS, AND CRITERIA	11
	Principles related to the substantive content .	11
	Standards related to the technical aspects	17
	Criteria	18
III	A LOGICAL CLASSIFICATION OF THE UTAH EDUCATION LAW .	23
	Chapter 1. General provisions	23
	Chapter 2. General administration	24
	Chapter 3. School district organization	29
	Chapter 4. Finance	29
	Chapter 5. Property	36
	Chapter 6. Employees	38
	Chapter 7. Pupils	38
	Chapter 8. Transportation	40
	Chapter 9. Instruction	41
	Chapter 10. Provisions relating to higher	
	education	45
	Chapter 11. The University of Utah	51
	Chapter 12. Utah State University	53
	Chapter 13. State senior colleges	55
	Chapter 14. State junior colleges, trade and	
	vocational schools	58
	Chapter 15. State institutional schools	60
	Chapter 16. Private and parochial schools	61
IV	RECOMMENDATIONS	62
	Recommendations relating to the substantive	
	content	62

Section																	Page
		Recomm	end	ati	ons	re	lat	ing	to	th	ie t	ech	nic	a1			
		aspe	cts				•										7:
	Recommenda				ons	fo	studies			relating			to	ge	ner	al	
		area	S							٠			٠		٠		74
V	SUMMA	ARY AND	CO	NCL	USI	ONS	÷										77
		Summar	у														77
		Conclu	sion	ıs	٠		٠										79
	BIBLI	OGRAPH	Y														82

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The writer expresses his gratitude to Dr. Oral L. Ballam for his guidance in planning, supervising, and evaluating this research study; to the other committee members, Dean John C. Carlisle, Dr. Homer M. Johnson, Dr. Terrance E. Hatch, and Dr. Basil C. Hansen for their approval and recommendations throughout the study; and to Dr. Walter D. Talbot for his interest and assistance.

He also expresses his appreciation for the cooperation received from Utah public school and university personnel and the Utah State

Department of Public Instruction who cooperated in the study.

Thurman M. White

THE PROBLEM

Introduction

As our society becomes more complex, it follows that the laws governing this society become more numerous and more complicated.

Problems arise relative to local, state, and federal control, necessitating further interpretation and ultimately new laws. The areas where legal confusion is most obvious are those subject to control by all levels of government: local, state, and federal.

In recent years it has become evident that education laws are beginning to reflect this legal confusion and complication, and evidence readily suggests that the need for a thorough examination of laws relating to education is becoming increasingly greater. There is little doubt that the provisions of the education law in most states have become considerably more complex and disarrayed. School administrators, board members, and others concerned with public education are experiencing a growing difficulty in finding and interpreting the law as it relates to particular educational topics. Furthermore, change in education is rapidly producing a continued addition of education laws with each session of the respective legislatures.

As educators become more concerned about the problems involved in education law, special attention is focused on research concerning this law. Among those who have made suggestions for the improvement of the philosophical framework of education law are Hamilton and Mort (1959), Edwards (1957), and Gauerke (1959), who have all been concerned with the legal aspects of state education law. Garber (1953, pp. 73-75) reported that the "legal structure for schools needs repairs and additions" and presented areas of particular concern. McCann (1954, pp. 29-31) wrote of "the far reaching importance of the recodification of school laws." Bolmeier (Garber, 1962, pp. 185-198), writing in the 1962 Yearbook of School Law, pursued the topic, "Is School Law in Tune with the Times?" These authors have stressed inter-relationships between constitutional provisions, legislative enactments, court decisions, and public opinion.

Of great significance in the research relating to the technical aspects of education laws are the studies by Remmlein and others.

Remmlein, who has participated in three publications, has been the leader in the field. She served as a consultant with the National Education Association for a nation-wide report on school law and plans for improveing the technical aspects of education law (NEA, 1954).

Remmlein and Ware (1959) published a work extending the scope of the previously mentioned study, and Remmlein and Rezny (1962) authored a publication describing law and its use by school men and the use of legal research tools.

That there is a growing awareness of the need to examine state education law is evident from the positive action being taken along these lines in many states. Recent studies of state education law have been completed in Wyoming, Colorado, Idaho, Oregon, and California, to mention but a few. New York has a comprehensive recodification program in progress at the present time, and other states are attempting to meet the needs pertinent to their individual statutes.

Utah is no exception in this respect. State and local school officials, as well as university personnel, have expressed the need for an improvement of the education law in the state of Utah. Among these educators is Hatch (1965), who has completed several recent publications concerning Utah education law.

Therefore, it can be concluded that there does exist among educators a growing recognition of the problems relating to both the substantive content and the technical aspects of education law.

Need For The Study

An examination of the substantive content of both the Utah state constitution and legislative enactments reveals that there are areas of conflict relating to education laws. An example of major conflict could best be illustrated by an examination of the following provisions:

The general control and supervision of the Public School System shall be vested in the State Board of Education, the members of which shall be elected as provided by law. (Article X, Education, Section 8, <u>Utah Constitution</u>)

On the other hand, Article VII, Section 13, Utah Constitution, declares:

Until otherwise provided by law, the Governor, Secretary of State and Attorney-General shall constitute a Board...They shall constitute a Board of examiners, with power to examine all claims against the State except salaries or compensation of officers fixed by law; and no claim against the State, except for salaries and compensation of officers fixed by law, shall be passed upon by the Legislature without having been considered and acted upon by the said Board of Examiners.

Subsequent legislation and court decisions have given the State Board of Examiners, through its agent, the Finance Commission, sweeping powers. These powers in financial matters are in direct conflict with provisions in Article X, Section 8, which give to the State Board of Education the general control and supervision of the Public School System.

In addition to conflicting enactments, there are restrictive provisions applicable to state education law. An example of these can be found in Article XIV, Public Debt, Section 4, Utah Constitution.

When authorized to create indebtedness, as provided in Section 3 of this article. . .no school district. . . shall become indebted to an amount, including existing indebtedness, exceeding four per centum of the value of the taxable property therein, . . .

Another restrictive provision is found in Section 53-7-4, <u>Utah Code</u>

<u>Annotated</u>. This provision relates to the apportionment of mineral leasing act funds for research. Contained in this enactment are specific percentages of funds allocated to particular institutions for research. This type of restrictive legislation is normally considered to be a hampering factor in educational progress.

Because of such conflicts and restrictions, along with numerous others, it would seem that there is a need to establish a more clear cut philosophy relating to the substantive content of the Utah education law. Furthermore, there is a parallel need to examine the technical aspects of these education laws.

Since the first Utah Legislature met in the late nineteenth century, many laws pertaining to the various areas of government in Utah have been enacted. These statutes have been recodified by legislative authorization on several occasions. The most recent of these recodifications, Utah Code Annotated (1953, Vols. 1-10), was published in 1953 and is the official legal reference containing the general laws of Utah. However, the publication was not recodified to the extent that obsolete. conflicting, and impliedly repealed laws were deleted. Although Volume 5, Utah Code Annotated, contains the Utah school law under Title 53, other laws pertaining to education are interspersed throughout the remaining volumes of the state's general laws. Because of this arrangement and the lack of an adequate index, the code is difficult to use as a reference to general questions related to education. An added difficulty in using the state code is presented by its up-dating procedure. The Regular and Special Sessions Laws become addenda to Utah Code Annotated by the use of pocket parts, which are added each biennium.

School Laws of the State of Utah is a compilation of laws pertaining to education found in the ten volumes comprising Utah Code Annotated, extracts of the applicable Attorney General Opinions, and excerpts from

the <u>Utah Constitution</u>. In addition, there are the Regular and Special Session Laws of 1953, the Regular Session Laws of 1955, 1957, 1959, 1961, 1963, and 1965, as well as the Attorney General Opinions given during these periods. As a general rule, at the conclusion of each biennium, new laws are placed at the end of the particular chapter in <u>School Laws of the State of Utah</u> covering the topic to which they refer. In many instances, House or Senate Bills are inserted in their original form without the usual annotation procedure. To complicate the use of the education law compilation, only those laws which make up the School Code, Title 53, are grouped together. Laws pertaining to education in other titles, a total of 24, have been grouped into a miscellaneous section.

The organization of both <u>Utah Code Annotated</u> and <u>School Laws of</u>

the <u>State of Utah</u> requires a comprehensive reading and study to locate those laws pertinent to a particular topic, since applicable provisions may appear under different titles, chapters, and sections. Thus the publications' organization and the obsolete, overlapping, and conflicting provisions hamper adequate indexing.

In summary, it may be said that there is, first, a need to establish a philosophical rationale in order to clarify the substantive content of the Utah education law and, secondly, a need to improve the technical aspects of these education laws in order to provide for continued improvement in this area.

Purpose

It was the purpose of this study to arrange the education law of the state of Utah into a logical classification and to provide recommendations for the present and continued improvement of these laws.

Procedures

The study was formulated by the following procedures:

The writer reviewed literature relevant to both the substantive content and the technical aspects of education law.

All provisions applicable to education in the <u>Utah Code Annotated</u>,

1953, as amended, repealed, and enacted to 1965 inclusive, were studied.

Court decisions and Attorney General Opinions pertinent to Utah education law were also examined.

Selected superintendents, legislators, state officials, university professors, and others were informally interviewed to gain a better understanding of Utah education law and educational policy of the state.

Following the review of literature, the review of legislation, and interviews with those familiar with education law, principles relevant to the substantive content of education law in the state of Utah and standards relevant to the technical aspects of these laws were examined. Based on an examination of these principles and standards, criteria were developed by the writer to be used as guidelines for a logical classification of the Utah education law. Throughout the study, legal assistance was obtained from Utah state officials.

A logical classification of Utah education law was compiled and provision was made for cross references to their original source,

Utah Code Annotated. Recommendations were made for the present and continued improvement of the state's education law.

Clarification and Definition of Terms Used

Hamilton and Mort (1959, pp. 14-24) refer to the "conceptual design" as an "expression of purposes to be achieved in education, organized in a rational system, internally consistent, that gives a functional place to educational practices that are considered good and rejects practices that are considered bad." Furthermore, they explain, "Constitutional provisions, statutory enactments and judicial decisions determine the 'structural pattern' of education and the mode of its operation. . .it is the current form of government."

The clarification and definition of terms presented below relating to the technical aspects of recodification are consistent with those set forth by Remmlein and Ware (1959).

At the conclusion of legislative sessions, all laws are usually published as "Session Laws." Each state maintains a "compilation" of laws arranged by "subject," such as education, insurance, and banking. These compilations have various names: the code of the state, the general statutes, the consolidated laws, the compiled laws. The process used in preparing compilations is called the "recodification" of the law although the terms "compilation," "codification," and "revision"

are often used in rather loose fashion and interchangeably. Compilation, in the technical sense, means a "collection of statutes existing and in force in a given state, all parts of laws relating to each subject matter being brought together under one head, and the whole arranged systematically in one book."

A complete revision of a compilation is rarely made after each legislative session. A recodification may be a rearrangement, a rewriting, a re-enactment, and re-publication of the entire body of the general statute law on one or more subjects of the general law.

A "logical classification" relates logic between the arrangement of the subject matter and the thought processes of the user of the compilation. The laws concerning any one subject (e.g., schools) should be compiled together and should not be interspersed among statutes classified under other titles.

The title under which school laws are compiled is given the name "Education" or "Schools." The more comprehensive title "Education" is considered preferable since it may encompass more than school laws in the strict sense of the term. After the laws are classified and arranged, numbers must be assigned to them. The "numbering system" should be planned to provide identification, exact reference, and permanence with possibility of expansion.

The "title" is the broadest classification and embraces all the other classifications of the laws on a particular subject. The "chapter" is a major subdivision within the title and may embrace a number of

articles. The "article" is a subdivision of a chapter and embraces the text of the "sections," the law itself. Some rules of law are so complex that several sections are needed or a section which covers the entire rule needs to be stated in subsections. A section or subsection may consist of one or more "paragraphs." "Items" and "sub-items" serve the same purpose as paragraphs but are used only when constituent specifications may each be expressed in a few words.

SECTION II

PRINCIPLES, STANDARDS, AND CRITERIA

It would seem logical to assume that before any laws could be recodified, it is first necessary to establish principles and standards relating to education laws which should provide an over-all rationale for recommended changes in both the substantive content and technical aspects of Utah education law. The principles and standards presented in the following section represent the views of some of this country's leading authorities in the area of legal aspects of education. Although an attempt has been made by the writer to divide these principles and standards into those relating to the substantive content and those referring to the technical aspects of education law, it was often impossible to make this clear distinction. This is understandable in that the content and form of any law are closely inter-related.

The criteria presented in this section are based on the principles and standards discussed. These criteria were used in making over-all recommendations for the improvement of the Utah Education Law.

Principles Related to the Substantive Content

In order to determine those principles which could best serve as guidelines for developing the substantive content of education law,

both legislative enactments and constitutional provisions were examined.

State policy finds expression through the medium of constitutional provisions and statutory enactments, as voiced by Edwards:

Subject to constitutional limitation, the state legislature has plenary power with respect to matters of educational policy. In the absence of constitutional prohibitions, the ends to be attained and the means to be employed are wholly subject to legislative determination. (Edwards, 1957, p. 27)

The general principles presented in this section should bring closer together the structural pattern and the conceptual design of the state relative to education laws.

Constitutional provisions

The National Municipal League's publication, <u>Model State Constitution</u> (1963, pp. 18 and 101), presented suggested constitutional provisions for public education as follows:

Article IX

Public Education

Section 9.01. Free Public Schools: Support of Higher Education. The legislature shall provide for the maintenance and support of a system of free public schools open to all children in the state and shall establish, organize and support such other public education institutions, including public institutions of higher learning, as may be desirable.

Hamilton and Mort proposed:

. . .that the state consitution should reflect the more aggressive posture toward education that has evolved in this century. As items (principles) establishing a stronger

posture, the following have been suggested:

- 1. The legislature. . .shall overcome the destructive effects on education of poverty induced by the decisions to operate as school districts.
- 2. The legislature. . .shall keep the tax system in such adjustment that local autonomy shall not be throttled merely for lack of access to the resources the community has.
- 3. The legislature. . .shall establish fiscal control machinery that will give each community an important measure of control over its educational destinies.
- 4. The state department of education. . .shall keep a continuing chart of the locus of effective control over education and shall hail to court any educational officer or officer of any other aspect of government, local, state, or federal, that through administration warps a law so as to enhance central power to a degree not explicitly spelled out in the law.
- In controversy over the meaning of a law, the courts shall decide in favor of the more local level of government involved.
- 6. On petition of citizens alleging undue delay in action on educational concerns by the constituted authorities, provision shall be made for a popular vote at the next general election on the issues enumerated in the petition.

To these fiscal questions may well be added the question of the constitutional choice of the ultimate curriculum authority--the state educational authority. . . (Hamilton and Mort 1959, pp. 624-625)

Bolmeier, writing in the Yearbook of School Law, said:

Any state constitution is out of tune with the times, as far as education is concerned, if it does not conform to the following stated principles: (1) the state constitution should contain the basic provisions for the organization, administration, and support of a state program of education. (2) It should empower and direct the legislature to establish the general plan for carrying out the basic provisions so set forth. (3) It should be broad enough to include all of the essentials for an adequate educational program. (4) It should exclude details which tend to limit or handicap the legislature in developing an adequate school system to meet emerging needs. (5) It should include provisions which are applicable on a statewide basis. (6) It should be uniform in its application

to educational opportunities and minimum essentials. (Bolmeier $\underline{\text{In}}$ Garber, 1962, p. 186)

Lee O. Garber, writing in The Nation's Schools, said:

As the framework of state government, the constitution should be a statement of permanent, fundamental, organic principles defining the breadth or scope of the powers of the state. It should not be a statement of specific laws that tend to control in detail the organization and conduct of institutions and people. (Garber, 1963, pp. 73-75)

Legislative enactments

Bolmeier (Garber, 1962) pointed out, as others have, the importance of the education laws being in agreement with the Federal Constitution. These principles to be followed in the enactment of education laws were presented by Bolmeier:

- l. The laws should be in agreement with provisions of the state constitution.
- 2. Even though statutory laws should be more specific than constitutional provisions, they should be general enough to enable state and local boards of education to function without needless handicaps and restrictions.
- 3. The laws should be stated in unmistakably clear terms so as to convey the precise intent of the legislature.
- 4. The laws should be codified periodically and systematically--eliminating or amending provisions which are obsolete. (Bolmeier In Garber, 1962, pp. 189-198)

McCann in an article "The Recodification of School Laws" listed four principles to be used in statutory revision:

- 1. . . .grants of power and authority by the state to local school corporations should be broad in scope and general in nature. These grants should be specific enough to insure the continuance of the general patterns of public school practice already established.
- 2. Many of the special laws in the present codes should be eliminated. The net effect of broadening grants of power

and extending them to local school units generally will be to reduce the need for many classes of school districts. Fewer classes of local school corporations and few special laws for favored local school corporations may be expected to result in easier interpretation of the laws and in a greater uniformity of desirable educational practice.

- 3. The process of statutory recodification and revision should not be the occasion for extensive changes in state educational policy. To extend privileges and authority from a few to most of the school districts in a state is one thing. To change basic school policy is another.
- 4. The section of the new code which repeals the old statutes should be carefully drawn. 'The intent of the legislature is the law.' Every change in language raises a question of a change in legislative intent which the courts must consider. (McCann, 1954, pp. 29-31)

Hamilton and Mort (1959, pp. 617-622) have stated "that courts need additional help in understanding the evolving conceptual design of education to serve as a supplement to legal theory." Too, they "frown upon detailed prescriptions into the organic law" as well as the delegation of broad discretionary power to special state boards. Budgetary reviewing bodies and preauditing services designed to bring about a closer adherence to the legal structural pattern are considered deplorable. These writers offer as an "alternative to constitutional limitation of legislative powers. . .the development of a legislative conscience and a public opinion alert to its violations: in short, a legislative code of ethics."

Three principles are listed for such a code:

 Legislative powers having to do with broad public policy shall be worked out by the legislature and made a matter of law rather than be delegated to an administrative agent.

- a. Whatever use may be made of administrative agencies in the development of structural plans, the plans themselves should not take effect until acted upon by the legislature.
- b. Power should not be delegated to administrative authorities to make essential changes in the structural pattern of the school system (finance, district organization of control).
- Orderly procedures in the local unit should be encouraged, not discouraged, by the methods used by the legislature in exercising its broad powers.
 - a. The extent and nature of the participation in support and control of schools by central agencies shall be so definitely determined in law that uncertainty of the local agencies shall be reduced to a minimum.
 - b. Where the legislature is a partner in financing a governmental function in which one of its local agencies is the other partner, disrupting changes in the legislature's contribution will be delayed in taking effect for a sufficient time to permit an orderly readjustment in the affairs of the local districts.
 - c. In passing laws changing the structural natures or modes of operation of the school system, due consideration shall be given to the effects it will have on all types of local districts existing in the state.
- Changes should not be made in detail of educational structure without assessing their implications for the general structural pattern.
 - a. Legislatures should have clearly in mind that there are two general designs for the operation of education: central operation and local operation, and that the core to operation is the power to control the details of the program. Combinations of these two patterns should take the form of delegating the operation of some functions to central agencies and the delegating of the operation (with power to control) of other functions to local agencies.
 - b. Legislatures should avoid placing all districts under restrictions that appear to be needed because of the maladministration in a few. They should look to the cause of the maladministration and seek its removal rather than take the easy road of restrictive prudential legislation. (Hamilton and Mort, 1959, pp. 617-622)

Standards Related to the Technical Aspects

The general standards related to the technical aspects of education law are discussed in the following section. These standards have been set forth for the recodification of statutes in publications by the National Education Association Research Bulletin (1954) and by Remmlein and Ware (1959).

- 1. The system of classification of statutory provisions should be logical. There should be a relationship in logic between the arrangement of the subject matter and the thought processes of the average user of the code. The general statutes should be classified so that all laws on a particular subject are compiled under a heading describing that subject. The education laws should be compiled together and should not be interspersed among statutes classified under other titles. Within the title on education, the education laws should be arranged so that all provisions on the same topic are compiled together.
- 2. The classification of provisions within a title should be assigned headings in about four levels of subdivisions. Simplicity of outlining is the key to good codification. Use of subdivisions of major topics is necessary, but should be limited to avoid unnecessary subdividing, as this tends to detract from the value of uniformity and continuity.
- 3. Major topics within the title should have equal significance. The first level in the classification should be a series of major topics of rather general nature. This does not imply that generality is so desirable that it outweighs all other considerations. When specific provisions imbedded within other provisions are in need of regrouping, this should be done.
- 4. The numbering system should be planned so as to provide identification, exact reference, and permanence with possibility of expansion. Numbers are essential because legal research tools cannot be used efficiently without the use of numbers and because they are the means of referring to statutory provisions. If an adequate numbering system is adopted, it can be used for many years.

- a. Each section should have a number that is distinctive and identifiable with subject matter. Each section should be identifiable with the article and chapter in which it is classified.
- b. The same numbers should be retained after legislative changes. Performance of numbers is considered basic in a continuing recodification plan.
- c. New provisions should be inserted at their logical places without disturbing the numbering system.

 It is believed that with careful planning of major topics, new materials can be inserted in their logical places.
- 5. The compilation should permit continuous revision to keep it up to date. The numbering system discussed in Standard 4 must meet the objectives of easy location and continuity after legislative changes.
- 6. Frontal analyses should be included but held to a reasonable degree of detail. Usually the chapters are listed at the beginning of each chapter within the title.
- 7. A good index is essential. The indexer must imagine what will be the key word in the mind of the user when he looks for the reference to a particular provision.
- 8. Recodification should result in eliminating obsolete, unconstitutional, impliedly repealed, duplicated and useless provisions as well as eliminating unnecessary words and improving grammatical structure. Recodification results in the statutes being clarified, simplified, coordinated, and generally makes them more accessible, understandable, and usable. (Research Bulletin, 1954, pp. 8-18, and Remmlein and Ware, 1959, pp. 119-128)

Criteria

The criteria in this section relating to the substantive content and technical aspects of education law are an outgrowth of the previous discussion of principles and standards applying to these laws. For the most part, the writer has accepted the principles and standards as set forth by noted authorities as a basis for these criteria. A thorough examination of the criteria is necessary as they will serve as

guidelines for the recommendations for the present and continuing improvement of the Utah education law.

Substantive content

It has been stated that the structural pattern of the education law should, as nearly as possible, represent the conceptual design of education although there is always a lag between the two. When major revision of the education code is necessary, it becomes important that the legislature, the courts, and all concerned with education understand the nature of the revision. Each agency must be prepared to assume its proper role in the revision.

Criteria relevant to the substantive content concern both the constitutional provisions and the legislative enactments.

 $\underline{\text{Constitutional provisions}}$. The following are criteria by which recommendations relevant to constitutional provisions can be made. These provisions should insure that:

- 1. The legislature maintain and support public education.
- A direct mandate charge the legislature with providing the necessary funds to permit strong educational programs.
- An important measure of control be allowed to remain at the local level.
- 4. The state board of education (through the state department of education) be the agent of the legislature in directing the educational affairs of the state.

- 5. The state board of education be the ultimate curriculum authority in the state.
- 6. The constitutional provisions applying to education law should not be detailed in such a manner as to restrict, limit, or handicap the legislature, the state board of education, or the local districts in meeting changing needs.
- 7. The constitutional provisions applying to education law should not contain statements of specific laws which control within narrow limits the organization and conduct of the institution and people.
- Other provisions of the constitution not be in conflict with educational provisions.

<u>Legislative enactments</u>. The following are criteria by which recommendations relevant to legislative enactments can be made. These enactments should provide that:

- Education laws should be in agreement with constitutional provisions.
- Education laws should be more specific than constitutional provisions; however, they should be general in nature and not hamper state and local boards.
- Education laws should be concise, understandable, and reflect the intent of the legislature.
- Education laws should include few, if any, class or special laws favoring any group.

- 5. Education laws should prevent budgetary reviewing agencies or pre-auditing services other than the state board of education. The state board of education must have authority in this area in order to meet its responsibility to the legislature.
- 6. Education law should not delegate administrative authority to another branch of government. The state board of education, as an agent of the legislature, should work within the framework of these laws.
- 7. Education laws should permit greater uniformity of desirable educational practices. The control over details of the educational program should be allowed at the local level.
- 8. Education law should provide for orderly procedures at the local level.
- Education laws should not penalize all school districts with restrictions needed by only a small number of districts.
- 10. Education laws should be recodified under a continuing plan for deleting or amending provisions which do not meet the intent of the legislature.

Technical aspects

The following criteria relative to the technical aspects of education law are based on the standards set forth by the National Education Association and previously enumerated on pages 17 and 18.

 $\label{eq:continuous} 1. \quad \text{The system of classification of statutory provisions should}$ be logical.

- 2. The classification of provisions within a title should be assigned "catchline" headings in about four levels of subdivisions.
 - 3. Major topics within the title should have equal significance.
- 4. The numbering system should be planned so as to provide identification, exact reference, and permanence with possibility of expansion.
- The compilation should permit continuous revision to keep it up to date.
- Frontal analyses should be included but held to a reasonable degree of detail.
 - 7. A good index is essential.

Other technical aspects, such as conflicting, obsolete, and otherwise unnecessary provisions, are also of a substantive nature and will be included in the over-all recommendations for improving the Utah education law.

SECTION III

A LOGICAL CLASSIFICATION OF THE UTAH EDUCATION LAW

This section contains a re-classification of the Utah education law based on the standards relating to technical aspects cited in the previous sections. This re-classification will serve as a reference in making over-all recommendations for the present and continued improvement of the Utah education law.

Unless otherwise noted, the numbers shown in brackets following the articles and sections refer to the $\underline{\text{Utah}}$ $\underline{\text{Code}}$ $\underline{\text{Annotated}}$ of 1953, as amended, repealed, and revised to 1965.

For example, the reference which appears as [53-29-20] means that Title 53, Article 29, Section 20, of the <u>Utah Code Annotated</u> is the source of legal reference for the topic. [Art. X, Sec. 1, Const.] refers to Article X, Section 1 of the <u>Utah Constitution</u>. Likewise, Senate or House Bills will be referred to as [H.B. or S.B., number, and date].

Chapter 1. General Provisions

- Art. 1. State Plan for Public Education
 Sec. 1-1-1 Statement of Policy
 [Title 53, UCA]
 - 1-1-2 General Scope. All constitutional and statutory provisions relating to education.

Art. 2. Definitions

Sec. 1-2-1 Public School System
[Art. X, Sec. 2, Const.]

1-2-2 Free Non-sectarian Schools
[Art. X. Sec. 1, Const.]

Chapter 2. General Administration

Art. 1. State Board of Education

[Art. X, Sec. 8, Const.; 53-2-12]

Sec. 2-1-1 Composition and Organization [53-2-1, 8, 10]

2-1-2 Qualification of Members [53-2-1]

2-1-3 Selection and Penalties

[53-2-1]

2-1-3 (A). Regional Conventions [53-2-3]

2-1-3 (B). Procedure at Convention $\begin{bmatrix} 53-2-3 \end{bmatrix}$

2-1-3 (C). Nomination of Members [53-2-3]

2-1-3 (D). Primary Elections [53-2-3]

2-1-3 (E). Elections [53-2-4]

2-1-3 (F). Canvass of Election Returns $\begin{bmatrix} 53-2-5 \end{bmatrix}$

2-1-4 Oath of Office [53-2-1]

2-1-5 Term of Office, Filling Vacancies [53-2-1, 7]

2-1-5 (A). Dates of Election [53-2-6]

2-1-5 (B). Filling Vacancies [53-2-7]

2-1-6 Meetings, Compensation of Members [53-2-9, 11]

2-1-6 (A). Traveling Expenses [53-2-9]

2-1-7 General Powers and Duties $\lceil 53-2-12 \rceil$

2-1-7 (A). State Superintendent and Staff [53-2-8]

- 2-1-7 (B). System of Public Education [53-3-1]
- 2-1-7 (C). Policy of Act and Acceptance $\begin{bmatrix} 53-1-10 \end{bmatrix}$
- 2-1-7 (D). State Board of Education and State Superintendent, Utah Agency [53-1-11]
- 2-1-7 (E). Labor Standards [53-1-12]
- 2-1-7 (F). Appointment and Tenure of Personnel $\begin{bmatrix} 53-1-13 \end{bmatrix}$
- 2-1-7 (G). Federal Programs [53-2-12.5, 13]
- 2-1-7 (H). High Schools, Quality of Education $[53-2-29,\ 30]$
- 2-1-7 (I). Libraries [53-2-14.5]
- 2-1-7 (J). Acceptance of Grants, Loans, etc. [53-2-32]
- 2-1-7 (K). Certificate, Diploma [53-2-15]
- 2-1-7 (L). Indian Education, Federal Funds [53-2-33]

Art. 2. Chief State School Officer

[53-3-1]

- Sec. 2-2-1 Qualifications [53-3-1]
 - 2-2-2 Selection, Removal from Office $\lceil 53-3-1 \rceil$
 - 2-2-3 Oath of Office, Bond $\lceil 53-3-1 \rceil$
 - 2-2-4 Term of Office, Filling Vacancies [53-3-1]
 - 2-2-5 Compensation and Expense [53-2-8, 9]
 - 2-2-6 General Powers and Duties

r53-3-2 7

- 2-2-6 (A). Seal, Reports, Opinions, Visitations, Records, Lectures
 [53-3-3]
- 2-2-6 (B). Decisions by Superintendent, Validity [53-3-4]
- 2-2-6 (C). Biennial Report [53-3-5]
- 2-2-6 (D). Report to U. S. Commissioner of Education
 [53-3-6]

- 2-2-6 (E). Inspection of High Schools [53-2-29]
- 2-2-6 (F). Budget [53-3-7]
- 2-2-6 (G). Annual Convention of School Officers [53-3-10]
- 2-2-6 (H). Duties on Termination of Office [53-3-11]

Art. 3. State Department of Education

Sec. 2-3-1 Administration

[53-2-8]

2-3-2 Organization [53-2-8]

2-3-3 Staff [53-2-8]

2-3-4 Budget

[53-3-7]

2-3-5 Funds--Operation of State Superintendent's Office; State Board [53-3-8]

2-3-6 Functions

2-3-6 Functions [53-3-2]

Art. 4. Fact Finding Body

Sec. 2-4-1 Purposes [53-1-5]

2-4-2 Power to Examine Records

[53-1-6]

2-4-3 Expense--Employees--Reports [53-1-7]

2-4-4 Appropriations [53-1-8]

2-4-5 Auditor to Draw Warrant [53-1-9]

Art. 5. Powers and Duties of Local Electors Will be provided under articles pertaining to specific elections.

Sec. 2-5-1 Right of Appeal from Decision of School
Officials
[53-3-2, 4]

Art. 6. Local Boards of Education [53-4-1, 4, 5]

Sec. 2-6-1 Composition and Organization; Removal from Office [53-4-3, 6; 53-6-3, 7] 2-6-2 Qualifications of Members [53-5-4] 2-6-3 Election of Members and Removal of Members 2-6-3 (A). Elections [53-5-7] 2-6-3 (B). Nominations, Judges, Ballots and Supplies [53-5-8] 2-6-3 (C). Costs and Expenses Γ53-5-9 T 2-6-3 (D). Removal of Members [53-4-3; 53-5-4; 53-6-7, 9] 2-6-4 Oath of Office and Bond [53-6-1, 4 through 6] 2-6-5 Term of Office and Vacancies [53-5-7] 2-6-5 (A). Changing District Boundaries [53-4-3] 2-6-5 (B). Vacancies [53-5-4, 7] 2-6-6 Meetings [52-4-1 through 4] 2-6-6 (A). Open Meetings [52-4-2] 2-6-6 (B). Executive Sessions [52-4-3] 2-6-6 (C). Violations [52-4-4] 2-6-7 Renumeration or Expense [53-6-8] 2-6-7 (A). Utah School Boards Association Expense [53-1-16] 2-6-7 (B). Utah School Boards Association --Agency of the Schools [53-1-15] 2-6-7 (C). Utah School Board Association Expense [53-1-17] 2-6-8 General Powers and Duties 2-6-8 (A). General Powers

(1). Body Corporate [53-4-8]

- (2). Power to Apply for, Receive, and Administer Federal Funds [53-6-20.5]
- (3). Power to Appoint Necessary
 Officers
 [53-6-10]
- (4). Claims Against School Districts
 [H. B. 56]
- (5). Further Powers [53-6-20]
- (6). Sale of Buildings and Sites [53-6-21]
- (7). Documents [53-6-27]

2-6-8 (B). Duties

- (1). Contracts with Districts
 [53-6-9]
- (2). Authorization of Expenditures [53-6-18]
- (3). Displaying American Flag
 [53-23-1]
- (4). Census [53-6-12, 13]
- (5). President [53-6-14]
- (6). Clerk [53-6-15]
- (7). Treasurer [53-6-16]
- 2-6-9 Relationships with Other Agencies

 These relationships will be set forth
 in their logical places throughout the
 compilation.
- Art. 7. Local Superintendents of Schools Sec. 2-7-1 Qualifications

[53-2-16 through 22]

- 2-7-2 Selection [53-6-11]
- 2-7-3 Oath of Office, Bond [53-6-11]
- 2-7-4 Term of Office, Removal from Office [53-6-11]
- 2-7-5 Compensation and Expense [53-6-11]
- 2-7-6 General Powers and Duties [53-20-1]

Chapter 3. School District Organization

- Art. 1. Classification of School Districts
 [Art. X, Sec. 1, Const.]
 - Sec. 3-1-1 Classes of School Districts
 [53-4-1, 4]
 - 3-1-2 Reclassification of School Districts
 - 3-1-3 Unorganized Territory
 [No Provisions]
- Art. 2. Reorganization of Districts
 - Sec. 3-2-1 Dissolution and Re-creation
 - 3-2-1 (A). County School Districts [53-4-2]
 - 3-2-1 (B). Conveyance and Delivery of Property to Board of Education

 [53-4-9]
 - 3-2-2 Annexation
 - 3-2-2 (A). To Cities of the First and Second Class
 - 3-2-2 (B). Property Value, Apportionment of Bonded Indebtedness
 [53-4-11]
 - 3-2-3 Merger of Whole Districts to Form County Districts
 [53-4-1]
 - 3-2-4 Boundary Adjustments
 - 3-2-5 Other Reorganization [53-6-26]
- Art. 3. Consolidation of Attendance Units Within a Single District
 - Sec. 3-3-1 Consolidation of Attendance Units
 - 3-3-2 Petition for Precinct High School

Chapter 4. Finance

Subchapter 1. State School Monies

- Art. 1. Revenue from State School Lands
 - Sec. 4-1-1 Authority to Administer Revenue [65-1-64]
 - 4-1-2 Leases of Public School Lands [65-1-64]

- 4-1-3 Use of Proceeds from School Lands
 [Art. X, Sec. 3, Const.; 53-7-4;
 65-1-64]
- Art. 2. Permanent School Fund
 - Sec. 4-2-1 Sources of Permanent School Fund
 [Art. X, Sec. 3, Const.]
 - 4-2-2 Authority to Administer Fund [65-1-64]
 - 4-2-3 Payments of Interest to Fund [33-1-4, 4.1]
- Art. 3. General Public School Fund (Uniform School Fund)
 - Sec. 4-3-1 Sources of Public School Fund
 - 4-3-2 Administration of Public School Fund
 - 4-3-3 Apportionment of Fund
 - 4-3-3 (A). Apportionment and Distribution by the State Board $\lceil 43.7.3 \rceil$
 - 4-3-3 (B). Apportionment of Other Funds (The Leasing Act)
 [53-7-4]
- Art. 4. Receipts from the Federal Government
 - Sec. 4-4-1 Vocational Education Grants
 - 4-4-2 Vocational Rehabilitation Grants
 - 4-4-3 School Lunch Money
 - 4-4-3 (A). Fund Creation, Tax, Powers and Duties of Tax Commission [53-8-1]
 - 4-4-3 (B). Powers and Duties of State Board,
 Use of Fund
 [53-8-2]
 - 4-4-3 (C). Apportionment of Fund [53-8-3]
 - 4-4-3 (D). Supplies and Equipment [53-8-4]
 - 4-4-3 (E). Supervision and Administrative
 Expense
 [53-8-4]
 - 4-4-4 Veteran Education
 - 4-4-5 Education of Children of Veterans
 - 4-4-6 Mineral Land Leasing Receipts
 - 4-4-7 Grants Under Public Laws

- Art. 5. Other State School Revenue
 - Sec. 4-5-1 Fines, Fees, Escheats, and Forfeitures
 - 4-5-2 Donations and Bequests $\begin{bmatrix} 5 & 2 \\ 2 & 3 \\ 2 & 1 \end{bmatrix}$
- Art. 6. Management of State School Funds
 - Sec. 4-6-1 Public Depositories

[51-1-7, 8]

- 4-6-2 Limitations in Investments
- 4-6-3 Withdrawals on Warrants
- Art. 7. School Foundation Program

[53-7-15]

- Sec. 4-7-1 Definitions [53-7-15]
 - 4-7-2 Distribution of Costs Between State and Local
 Districts
 [53-7-17]
 - 4-7-3 Qualification of District to Participation
 Minimum School Program
 [53-2-29 through 31]
 - 4-7-4 Minimum School Program
 - 4-7-4 (A). Basic Aid: State Contribution and Minimum District Tax Levy [53-7-18]
 - 4-7-4 (B). State Supported Leeway Program:
 State Contribution and District
 Leeway Tax Levy
 [53-7-19]
 - 4-7-4 (C). Contribution of State and Determination of Amounts
 [53-7-20]
 - 4-7-4 (D). Determination of Distribution Units $\lceil 53-7-21 \rceil$
 - 4-7-4 (E). State Supported Voted Leeway Program, Election
 [53-7-24]
 - 4-7-4 (F). Additional District Levy for Capital
 Outlay
 [53-7-23]
 - 4-7-4 (G). Deduction in State Aid When District
 Receives Federal Aid
 [53-7-25]
- Art. 8. Aid for Special Purposes
 Sec. 4-8-1 Education of Handicapped Children

- Sec. 4-8-2 Tuition of Non-resident Pupils
 - 4-8-3 Capital Outlays
 - 4-8-4 School Lunch Programs
 - 4-8-5 Vocational Education
 - 4-8-6 Vocational Rehabilitation
 - 4-8-7 Adult Education
 - 4-8-8 Transportation
- Art. 9. State School Building Grants in Aid or Loans
 - Sec. 4-9-1 Federal Programs, State Board of Education [53-11-6, 7]
 - 4-9-2 Continuing School Building Program [53-11-22]
 - 4-9-2 (A). Definitions
 - 4-9-2 (B). Capital Outlay Programs (Studies by Boards, Supervision by State) [53-11-24]
 - 4-9-2 (C). Filing Plans with State Board.
 Reimbursement
 [53-11-25, 26]
 - 4-9-2 (D). Local Boards to Qualify Districts [53-11-27]
 - 4-9-2 (E). Comprehensive Plan of Local District $[53\text{-}11\text{-}28\]$
 - 4-9-2 (F). Review by State Board [53-11-29]
 - 4-9-2 (G). Duties of Local Board for Continuing Assistance
 [53-11-30]
 - 4-9-2 (H). Annual Contributions of Funds--Determination [53-11-31]
 - 4-9-2 (I). Crediting State's Contribution to Qualifying Districts [53-11-32]
 - 4-9-2 (J). Creation, Administration, Composition, Disposition and Use $\lceil 53-11-33 \rceil$
 - 4-9-2 (K). Withdrawals, Procedures, and Conditions $\lceil 53\text{-}11\text{-}34 \rceil$
 - 4-9-2 (L). District Plans for Accumulation and Withdrawals
 [53-11-35]
 - 4-9-2 (M). State Treasurer, Custodian, Annual Report by State Board [53-11-36]

- 4-9-2 (N). Construction Plans, Architects, Contracts, Inspection, and Supervision of Buildings While Under Construction
- 4-9-2 (0). Emergency Aid [53-11-40]
- 4-9-2 (P). Establishing Status and Eligibility $\begin{bmatrix} 53-11-41 \end{bmatrix}$
- 4-9-2 (Q). Determination of Additional Classroom Needs
- 4-9-2 (R). Qualifications for Aid $\lceil 53-11-43 \rceil$
- 4-9-2 (S). Determination of Aid [53-11-44]
- 4-9-2 (T). Qualification for Alternate Aid [53-11-45]
- 4-9-2 (U). Determination of Amounts for Alternate Aid $\begin{bmatrix} 53-11-46 \end{bmatrix}$
- 4-9-2 (V). Contribution When State Funds Insufficient $\begin{bmatrix} 53-11-47 \end{bmatrix}$
- 4-9-2 (W). Distribution of Available Funds $\begin{bmatrix} 53-11-48 \end{bmatrix}$

Subchapter 2. County and Local School Revenue

- Art. 10. State School Aid to Local Districts
 - Sec. 4-10-1 Authorization to Receive
 - 4-10-2 Payment to General School Fund
 - 4-10-3 Authority to Distribute
 - 4-10-4 Apportionment to Districts
- Art. 11. Local School Levy on Real Property
 - Sec. 4-11-1 Purposes
 - 4-11-2 Minimum and Maximum Rates
 - 4-11-3 How and By Whom Determined
- Art. 12. Levy in Excess of Maximum Limitations

Subchapter 3. Local School Budgets

Art. 15. Preliminary Procedure

Sec. 4-15-1 Preparation

[53-20-1]

- 4-15-2 Contents [53-20-1, 2]
- 4-15-3 Approval at Local Level [53-20-2]
- 4-15-4 Approval at State Level [53-20-2]
- 4-15-5 Publication [53-20-2]
- 4-15-6 Hearing [53-20-2]
- 4-15-7 Protests
- 4-15-8 Procedure for Adoption [53-20-2]
- Art. 16. Fixing and Certifying Tax Rate and Levy of Taxes
 - Sec. 4-16-1 Determining Local Tax Rate $\begin{bmatrix} 53-7-9 \end{bmatrix}$
 - 4-16-2 Levy of Local Tax [53-7-10]
 - 4-16-3 Payment of Tax Money by the County Treasurer $\lceil 53-7-11 \rceil$
- Art. 17. Alterations After Certification
 - Sec. 4-17-1 Transfer of Funds Between Budget Items [53-20-3, 5]
 - 4-17-2 Amendment of Budget Total [53-20-2]
 - 4-17-3 Emergency Appropriations [53-20-2]

Subchapter 4. School District Expenditures

- Art. 18. Custody of School Funds
 - Sec. 4-18-1 Depositories
 - 4-18-2 Accounts and Reports
 - 4-18-3 Audit of Accounts
 - [51-2-1]
 - 4-18-3 (A). When Audits Must be Made [51-2-2]
 - 4-18-3 (B). Fiscal Year [53-6-17]
 - 4-18-3 (C). Filing Audits [51-2-3]
 - 4-18-3 (D). Bids. Publication, Time for Keeping
 [51-2-4]

4-18-3 (E). Failure to Comply [51-2-5]

4-18-3 (F). Units Not Complying $\begin{bmatrix} 51-2-6 \end{bmatrix}$

Art. 19. Authority to Make Contract

Sec. 4-19-1 Necessity for Competitive Bidding 4-19-2 Restrictions on Who Can Bid

4-19-3 Restrictions on Who Can Contract

Art. 20. Disbursements

Sec. 4-20-1 Approval of Expenditures

Subchapter 5. Local District Indebtedness

Art. 21. Borrowing Power

[53-10-1: 53-7-8.1 through 8.3]

Sec. 4-21-1 Short Term Borrowing

[53-10-2]

4-21-1 (A). Election

[53-10-3 through 6]

4-21-2 Warrants [53-7-13]

4-21-3 Tax Anticipation Warrants

Art. 22. Bond Issues

Sec. 4-22-1 Types of Bonds Authorized [53-10-7]

4-22-1 (A). Bonds of Consolidated Districts
Without Election

[53-10-8]

4-22-2 Bond Election
[53-10-9 through 12]

4-22-3 Maximum Amount Outstanding Authorization $\lceil 53-10-12 \rceil$

4-22-4 Interest, Denomination, Term, Form, Certification

Γ53-10-14 T

4-22-4 (A). Sale of Unsold Bonds [53-10-15]

4-22-4 (B). Form, Certification [53-10-16]

4-22-4 (C). Sale, Use of Proceeds
[53-10-17]

4-22-5 Tax Levy, Redemption, Refunding [53-10-21, 18]

4-22-6 Testing Validity, Procedure [53-10-19]

4-22-7 Special Tax for Capital Outlay Requires
Special Election
[53-7-12]

4-22-8 Sinking Funds [53-10-20]

4-22-9 Interlocal Cooperation Act [H.B. No. 85-L. 65]

Subchapter 6. State Loans
[No provisions]

Chapter 5. Property

Art. 1 School Lands

Sec. 5-1-1 Acquisition [Title 65]

5-1-2 Title Holder

[Title 65]

5-1-3 Lease [Title 65]

5-1-4 Sale [Title 65]

5-1-5 Disposition of Proceeds from School Lands
[Title 65]

Art. 2 School Sites

Sec. 5-2-1 Standards

5-2-2 Civic Centers

5-2-2 (A). School Buildings and Grounds $\begin{bmatrix} 53-21-1 \end{bmatrix}$

5-2-2 (B). Expense [53-21-2]

5-2-2 (C). Control by Board, Supervising Officer [53-21-3]

5-2-2 (D). Use of Property [53-21-4]

5-2-2 (E). Use of School Facilities for Other than School Purposes [53-21-5]

5-2-3 Selection [53-4-8]

5-2-4 Acquisition in General [53-4-8; 53-6-20]

5-2-5 Eminent Domain [78-34-1]

5-2-6 Title Holder [53-4-8]

5-2-7 Financing

5-2-8 Sale [53-6-20, 21]

Art. 3 School Buildings

Sec. 5-3-1 Construction

[53-11-1]

5-3-1 (A). Approval of Plans [53-11-3]

5-3-1 (B). Duties of the State Superintendent [53-11-2]

5-3-1 (C). Compelling Compliance [53-11-4]

5-3-1 (D). Consultants

5-3-1 (E). Architects [53-11-5]

5-3-1 (F). Zoning Ordinances [H.B. No. 88-L]

5-3-2 Other Means of Acquisition

5-3-3 Financing Acquisition or Remodeling

5-3-4 Building Reserve Fund

5-3-4 (A). Building Reserve Fund, Establishment and Use, Revenues
[53-9-1, 2]

5-3-4 (B). Deposit, Investment of Fund

5-3-4 (C). Accumulation, Expenditures, Transfer of Funds
[53-9-4]

5-3-4 (D). Annual Report-Audit-Report to State
Board
[53-9-5]

5-3-5 Maintenance

5-3-6 Insurance

5-3-7 Use

5-3-8 Sale or Other Disposition

5-3-9 Equipment and Supplies

Chapter 6. Employees

Art. 1 Teachers

Sec. 6-1-1 Classification

[53-2-17]

6-1-2 Qualification and Certification

[53-2-18]

6-1-2 (A). Certificates from State Institutions
[53-2-19]

6-1-2 (B). Preparation of Examination [53-2-23, 22]

6-1-2 (C). Certificates from Other States

[53-2-20]

6-1-2 (D). Health Requirements [53-2-25, 26]

6-1-3 Employment and Dismissal

[53-4-14, 53-2-24]

6-1-3 (A). Political and Religious Doctrine,
Test
[53-1-4]

6-1-4 Oath

[No provisions]

6-1-5 Compensation (Certification Required)
[53-2-21]

6-1-6 Leaves of Absence [No provisions]

6-1-7 Inservice Improvement

[No provisions]

6-1-8 Insurance

Art. 2. Retirement System

Sec. 6-2-1 Public School Teachers' Retirement System [53-28-20 through 31]

6-2-2 Utah School Employees' Retirement Act [53-29-1 through 62]

Chapter 7. Pupils

Art. 1 Census, Admissions, and Attendance

Sec. 7-1-1 Census Enumeration

[53-6-12, 13]

7-1-2 Age and Other Admission Requirements
[53-4-1]

7-1-3 Compulsory Attendance [53-24-1]

7-1-3 (A). Duty of the Board of Education 53-24-4

7-1-3 (B). Truant Officer 53-24-2

7-1-3 (C). Failure of Parent or Guardian to Comply 53-24-3

7-1-4 Resident and Non-resident Receipts, Tuition, and Fees
[53-6-23 through 25]

Art. 2 Health

Sec. 7-2-1 Health Officers

[53-22-2, 4]

7-2-1 (A). Teachers [53-22-1, 3]

7-2-1 (B). Boards of Education [53-22-5]

7-2-2 Innoculation [No provisions]

7-2-3 Contagious and Communicable Diseases

7-2-4 School Lunch Programs

Art. 3 Discipline

Sec. 7-3-1 Suspension and Expulsion

7-3-2 Corporal Punishment
[No provisions]

7-3-3 Antifraternity Regulations [No provisions]

7-3-4 Treatment of Delinquent Children [53-26-1 through 7]

7-3-4 (A). Establishment of Special Schools

7-3-4 (B). Transfer of Children [53-26-2]

7-3-4 (C). Release of Children [53-26-3]

7-3-4 (D). Liability of Parent or Guardian [53-26-4]

7-3-4 (E). Children from Other Districts
[53-26-5]

7-3-4 (F). Attendance Officer, Powers [53-26-6]

7-3-4 (G). Psychologist, Duties [53-26-7]

7-3-5 Incorrigible Children, Duty of Local Boards and Juvenile Courts [53-25-1]

Art. 4. Safety

Sec. 7-4-1 School Safety Patrol [53-12-1]

7-4-2 Protective Eye Devices [H.B. No. 25-L. 65]

Chapter 8. Transportation

Art. 1 School Transportation Standards

Sec. 8-1-1 Age and Experience of Drivers [41-2-6]

8-1-2 Operator's and Chauffeur's License [41-2-5, 6]

8-1-3 Crossings, Procedures Used [41-6-97]

8-1-4 Bus Standards

8-1-4 (A). Signs and Signals; Specifications and Use
[41-6-100.10]

8-1-4 (B). Design and Operation of School Buses [41-6-115, 116]

8-1-4 (C). Lighting and Warning Devices [41-6-140.10]

8-1-4 (D). Inspection [41-7-3]

8-1-5 Passing School Buses [41-6-100.10]

8-1-6 Routes

8-1-7 Loading Capacities [No provisions]

Art. 2. Insurance

Sec. 8-2-1 Liability and Property Damage [S.B. No. 4-L. 65]

Art. 3. Eligibility for Transportation
 Sec. 8-3-1 Age, Grade Level, Distance from Home to School

Art. 4. "In Lieu" Provisions

Sec. 8-4-1 Tuition to Other Districts

8-4-2 Home Instruction

[No provisions]

Chapter 9. Instruction

Art. 1. Regular Elementary and Secondary Education
Sec. 9-1-1 Classifications and Organization
[No provisions]
9-1-1 (A). Kindergarten
[53-19-11]

9-1-2 Curriculum

9-1-2 (A). State Study Commission [53-14-1]

9-1-2 (B). Requirements Set Forth by Law

(1) Bird Day [53-14-3]

(2) Physiology and Hygiene [53-14-4]

(3) Sanitation and Prevention of Disease [53-14-5]

(4) Constitution to be Taught [53-1-1]

(5) Alcohol and Tobacco [53-14-6, 7]

(6) Courses of Study [53-14-8, 11]

(7) Educational Objectives [53-14-9]

(8) Development of Character Habits [53-14-10]

(9) Metric System
[Art. x, Sec. 11, Const.]

(10) Political and Religions
Doctrines Test
[53-1-4]

(11) Holidays [53-1-3]

9-1-3 Textbooks

[Art. X, Sec. 9, Const.]

9-1-3 (A). State Textbook Commission

[53-13-1]

- 9-1-3 (B). Adoption [53-13-3, 4]
- 9-1-3 (C). Samples and Proposals [53-13-5, 6]
- 9-1-3 (D). Publishers, Bond [53-13-7]
- 9-1-3 (E). School Officials as Agents
- 9-1-3 (F). Conduct of State Textbook Commission [53-13-9]
- 9-1-3 (G). Use of Textbooks

[53-13-10]

- 9-1-4 Supplementary Books and Materials 9-1-4 (A). Television
- 9-1-5 Libraries
- Art. 2. Vocational Education, Vocational Rehabilitation, and Adult Education
 - Sec. 9-2-1 Vocational Education, Acceptance of Original Act $\begin{bmatrix} 53-16-1 \end{bmatrix}$
 - 9-2-1 (A). State Board of Education as Vocational Education Board, Funds
 Appropriated
 [53-16-2, 3]
 - 9-2-1 (B). Meetings [53-16-6]
 - 9-2-1 (C). State Treasurer [53-16-4]
 - 9-2-1 (D). Cooperation with U. S. Office of Education $\lceil 53-16-5 \rceil$
 - 9-2-1 (E). School District Programs [53-16-7]
 - 9-2-1 (F). Additional Units [53-16-7.1]
 - 9-2-1 (G). Biennial Report [53-16-8]
 - 9-2-1 (H). Acceptance of Act (74th Congress [53-16-9]
 - (1) Appropriations [53-16-10]
 - (2) State Board to Administer Funds [53-16-11]
 - 9-2-1 (I). Federal Aid, Acceptance, (79th Congress) [53-16-12]

9-2-1 (J). State Board to Supervise Agricultural, Industrial, and Home Economics Education

9-2-2 Part-time Schools

[53-24-5]

- 9-2-2 (A). Courses, Hours per Week [53-24-6, 7]
- 9-2-2 (B). Establishment Not Required [53-24-8]
- 9-2-2 (C). Expense [53-24-9]
- 9-2-3 Vocational Rehabilitation

[53-17-7]

- 9-2-3 (A). Acceptance of Act [53-17-8]
- 9-2-3 (B). Definitions [53-17-9]
- 9-2-3 (C). Division of Vocational Rehabilitation, Director and Duties [53-17-10, 11]
- 9-2-3 (D). Powers and Authority of the Division [53-17-12]
- 9-2-3 (E). Cooperation with the Federal Government [53-17-13]
- 9-2-3 (F). State Treasurer, Funds [53-17-14]
- 9-2-3 (G). Authority to Accept Gifts [53-17-15]
- 9-2-3 (H). Services [53-17-16]
- 9-2-3 (I). Rights of Individuals [53-17-17 through 19]
- 9-2-3 (J). Political Activity [53-17-20]
- 9-2-3 (K). Separability of Provisions [53-17-21]
- 9-2-3 (L). Reserved Power of the Legislature [53-17-22]
- 9-2-4 Adult Education

[53-30-1]

- 9-2-4 (A). State Board [53-30-2]
- 9-2-4 (B). Subjects [53-30-3]

- 9-2-4 (C). Duties and powers of State Board $\begin{bmatrix} 53-30-4 \end{bmatrix}$
- 9-2-4 (D). Qualifications to Attend [53-30-5]
- 9-2-4 (E). Appropriations, Apportionment $\begin{bmatrix} 53-30-6 \end{bmatrix}$
- 9-2-4 (F). Federal Provisions [53-30-7]
- 9-2-4 (G). Administration of Act [53-30-8]
- 9-2-4 (H). Expenses [53-30-9]
- 9-2-4 (I). Definitions [53-30-10]
- 9-2-5 Education of Parents (Child Welfare), Committee for Parent Education
 [53-2-27, 28]

Art. 3. Other Education

Sec. 9-3-1 Driver Education

[53-14-12]

- 9-3-1 (A). Students from Private Schools [53-14-13.5. 15]
- 9-3-1 (B). Establishment and Maintenance $\begin{bmatrix} 53-14-15 \end{bmatrix}$
- 9-3-1 (C). State Advisory Board [53-14-19]
- 9-3-1 (D). Reimbursement, Excess Funds [53-14-13, 18]
- 9-3-1 (E). Reports by Local Boards, Costs [53-14-14]
- 9-3-1 (F). Appropriation of Funds
- 9-3-1 (G). Transfer of Funds [53-14-17]
- 9-3-2 Americanization Schools
 - [53-27-1]
 - 9-3-2 (A). Duties of State Board [53-27-2]
 - 9-3-2 (B). Aliens, Attendance and Enforcement [53-27-3 through 5]
 - 9-3-2 (C). Registration, Penalty [53-27-6, 7]
 - 9-3-2 (D). Fees, Funds [53-27-8]
 - 9-3-2 (E). Salaries and Expense [53-27-9]

9-3-3 Education and Training of Widows and Children of Veterans

[71-4-1]

- 9-3-3 (A). Eligibility and Period of Training [71-4-2, 3]
- Courses and Standards 9-3-3 (B). [71-4-4]
- Supervision and Enforcement by 9-3-3 (C). State Department of Education [71-4-5]
- 9-3-3 (D). Free Tuition, Books and Supplies [71-4-6]
- 9-3-4 Exceptional Children (Special Education)
 - 9-3-4 (A). State Director
 - 9-3-4 (B). Enumeration and Examination
 - 9-3-4 (C). Reimbursement from State Board
 - 9-3-4 (D). State Superintendent to Supervise [53-18-4]
- 9-3-5 Pre-school Day Care Centers, Purpose [53-18-5]
 - 9-3-5 (A). Cooperation of State Agencies, Establishment [53-18-6]
 - 9-3-5 (B). Program, Standards [53-18-7, 8]
 - 9-3-5 (C). Funds [53-18-7, 8]
 - 9-3-5 (D). Diagnostic Services, Supervision [53-18-9]
 - 9-3-5 (E). Advisory Committee [53-18-10]

Chapter 10. Provisions Relating To Higher Education

Art. 1. Coordinating Council of Higher Education

Sec. 10-1-1 Purpose [53-40-1]

- 10-1-2 Jurisdiction of Council [53-40-2]
- 10-1-3 Members, Appointment, Selection [53-40-3, 1]

- 10-1-3 (A). Appointment of Substitutes [53-40-3, 2]
- 10-1-3 (B). Qualifications [53-40-3, 3]
- 10-1-3 (C). Terms
 [53-40-3, 4]
- 10-1-3 (D). Compensation [53-40-3, 6]
- 10-1-3 (E). Meetings [53-40-3 through 7]
- 10-1-3 (F). Reports [53-40-9]
- 10-1-3 (G). Council Expenses, Appropriation [53-40-10]
- 10-1-3 (H). Federal and Private Funds $\begin{bmatrix} 53-40-11 \end{bmatrix}$
- 10-1-4 Employment of Personnel by Council [53-40-4]
- 10-1-5 Director: Duties, Term, Qualifications
 [53-40-4]
 10-1-5 (A). Compensation: Director and Staff
- [53-40-4]
 10-1-6 Appropriations, Request by Higher Education
- 10-1-6 Appropriations, Request by Higher Education Institutions
 [53-40-5]
 - 10-1-6 (A). Continuing Studies [53-40-5, 2]
 - 10-1-6 (B). Statistical and Financial Information
 [53-40-5, 3]
 - 10-1-6 (C). Leadership and Direction to Higher
 Education
 [53-40-5, 4]
- 10-1-7 Cooperation with Other State Bodies [53-40-4]
- 10-1-8 Cooperation and Consultation with Educational Agencies and Institutions [53-40-6]
 - 10-1-8 (A). Institutions not Supported by Public Funds
 [53-40-8]
 - 10-1-8 (B). Interstate Commission [53-40-7]
- Art. 2. Educational Television, Joint Committee; KUED [53-42-1]

- Sec. 10-2-1 Forum for Deliberations, Federal Funds [53-42-2]
 - 10-2-2 Recommendations to Legislature [53-42-3]
 - 10-2-3 Educational Television, KUED [H.B. 154-L. 65]
 - 10-2-3 (A). Operating and Maintenance
 - 10-2-3 (B). Other Counties
 - 10-2-3 (C). Funds to be Distributed by KUED
 - 10-2-3 (D). Advisory Committee

Art. 3. Annuities; Facilities and Employees

- Sec. 10-3-1 Authorization
 - [53-35-1, 1]
 - 10-3-2 Not Limited to Old-age Annuities [53-35-1, 3]
 - 10-3-3 Limitations [53-35-1, 2]

Art. 4. Registration and Tuition Fees

[53-34-1]

- Sec. 10-4-1 Scale for Assessment of Minimum Fees
 - 10-4-1 (A). Resident Students; Waiver of Tuition
 [53-34-1, c]
 - 10-4-1 (B). Non-resident Students and Waiver of Tuition

 [53-34-1, c]
 - 10-4-1 (C). Fees, Vocational and Technical Schools
 [53-34-1, c]
 - 10-4-1 (D). Meritorious Graduate Students [53-34-1, c]
 - 10-4-1 (E). Vocational Education Students,
 Exceptions
 [53-34-1, d]
 - 10-4-1 (F). Armed Forces, Residents [53-34-1, e]
 - 10-4-2 Enrollment, Full-time-equivalent Students [53-34-1, b]
 - 10-4-2 (A). Cost per Full-time-equivalent Student
 - [53-34-1, b]
 - 10-4-2 (B). Deduction for General Administration and Plant Operation and Maintenance [53-34-1, b]

- 10-4-2 (C). Unrestricted Operating Funds $\begin{bmatrix} 53-34-1, b \end{bmatrix}$
- 10-4-3 School of Medicine, Law and Pharmacy
- 10-4-4 Additional Fees at Discretion of Authorities [53-34-5]
- 10-4-5 Deposit and Use of Fees
 [53-34-6]
 10-4-5 (A). Reports of Fees

[53-34-6] 10-4-5 (B). Parking Facilities

10-4-5 (B). Parking Facilities [53-34-6, 2]

Art. 5. Higher Education Fund

Sec. 10-5-1 Biennial Appropriations [53-37-1]

10-5-1 (A). Instruction [53-37-1, 1]

10-5-1 (B). Maintenance [53-37-1, 2]

10-5-1 (C). Administration [53-37-1, 3]

10-5-1 (D). Minimum Appropriation [53-37-1, 4]

10-5-2 Basic Budget Formula. Full-time Student Defined

[53-37-2, 1]

10-5-2 (A). Professional Upper Division Hours [53-37-2, 2, 3]

10-5-2 (B). Classroom Units [53-37-2, 4]

10-5-2 (C). Money Rates [53-37-2, 5]

10-5-2 (D). Vocational-technical Students [53-37-2, 6]

10-5-2 (E). Classroom Units in Each Category [53-37-2, 7]

10-5-2 (F). Enrollments Used for Appropriations [53-37-2, 8]

- 10-5-3 Standardized Method of Determining Credit Hours [53-37-3]
- 10-5-4 Equitable Appropriation Not Applicable [53-37-4]
- 10-5-5 Institutions May Budget [53-37-5]
- 10-5-6 Retention of Dedicated Credits [53-37-6]

- 10-5-7 Purchases, Payrolls, Financial Affairs [53-37-7]
- 10-5-8 Basic Budget Formula; Classroom Units, Floor Space, Modifications

Art. 6. Campus Buildings

- Sec. 10-6-1 Construction; Powers of Regents, Trustees, and the State Board
 [53-38-1]
 - 10-6-2 Financing Projects, Bonds [53-38-2]
 - 10-6-3 Payment and Discharge of Bonds [53-38-3]
 - 10-6-3 (A). Agreements and Covenants [53-38-3, 1 through 11]
 - 10-6-3 (B). Agreements and Covenants Binding
 Upon other Officers
 [53-38-3, 11]
 - 10-6-3 (C). Agreements and Contracts, Federal Funds
 [53-38-4]
 - 10-6-4 Bonds, General

[53-38-5 through 8]

- 10-6-4 (A). Deposits of Proceeds of Sale of Bonds
 [53-38-5]
- 10-6-4 (B). State Building Board [53-38-5]
- 10-6-4 (C). State Finance Commission [53-38-5]
- 10-6-4 (E). Principal and Interest [53-38-6]
- 10-6-4 (F). Examination and Certification by Attorney General. Incontestability [53-38-7]
- 10-6-4 (G). Legal Investment for Trust and Public Funds [53-38-8]
- 10-6-5 Financing by Lease of Campus to Non-profit Organizations
 [53-38-9, 10]
 - 10-6-5 (A). Provisions of the Lease [53-38-9]

- 10-6-5 (B). Agreement Between Board and Corporation
 [53-38-9]
- 10-6-5 (C). Collection and Disposition of Fees and Charges for Use of Buildings [53-38-9]
- 10-6-5 (D). Exemption from Taxation [53-38-9]
- 10-6-5 (E). Separability Clause [53-38-10]
- 10-6-6 Validation of Pre-existing Bond Issues by Utah and Utah State Universities
 - 10-6-6 (A). Student Building Fees
 - 10-6-6 (B). Saving Provision [53-38-13]
- 10-6-7 Refunding Bonds

[53-38-14]

- 10-6-7 (A). Issuance [53-38-14]
- 10-6-7 (B). Proceeds [53-38-14]
- 10-6-7 (C). Limitations [53-38-14]
- 10-6-8 Authorization to Finance Cost of Construction, Equipment and Furnishings, Remodeling
 - 10-6-8 (A). Agreements with Lending Institutions [53-38-15]
 - 10-6-8 (B). Payment of Mortgage and Exemption from Taxation [53-39-15]
- Art. 7. Scope of Programs
 - Sec. 10-7-1 Scholarships [53-31-18]
 - 10-7-2 U. S. History, Prerequisite for Bachelor Degree and Teacher Certificate
 [53-1-18, 19]
 - 10-7-3 Holidays [53-1-3]
 - 10-7-4 Political and Religious Doctrines [53-1-4]
 - 10-7-5 Instruction in the U. S. Constitution [53-1-2]

Chapter 11. The University of Utah

See Chapter 10 of this section for general provisions relating to higher education.

Art. 1. The legal Framework

Sec. 11-1-1 Name, Seal, Right to Sue, Contract and Hold Property

[53-31-1]

11-1-2 Subject to Laws [53-31-2]

11-1-3 General Powers [53-31-3]

11-1-4 Exempt from Taxation [53-31-4]

Art. 2. Governing Board

Sec. 11-2-1 Composition, Term

[53-31-7]

11-2-1 (A). President of Alumni Association [53-31-7]

11-2-1 (B). President, Ex-officio Member [53-31-8]

11-2-1 (C). Oath of Office [53-31-9]

11-2-1 (D). Chairman, Treasurer, Secretary;
Bonds
[53-31-10]

11-2-1 (E). Quorum, Executive Committee 53-31-11

11-2-2 Compensation and Expense [53-31-12]

11-2-3 By-Laws [53-31-13]

Art. 3. Finance

Sec. 11-3-1 Fiscal Year, Appropriations

[53-31-6]

11-3-2 Donations for Professorships and Erecting Buildings [53-31-20]

11-3-3 Donations for Fellowships and Lectureships [53-21-22]

11-3-4 Donations for Scholarships [53-31-23]

11-3-5 Irrigation Water for Campus [53-31-34]

Art. 4. Instructional and Other Personnel

Sec. 11-4-1 Appointment of President, Instructors, and Faculty
[53-31-14]

11-4-2 Contracts with Instructors [53-31-15]

Art. 5. Scope of the Program

Sec. 11-5-1 Authority to Confer Degrees
[53-31-5]

11-5-2 Courses of Study, General [53-31-16]

Art. 6. Schools of Education, Mines, and Medicine.
Medical Center and Rehabilitation Building

Sec. 11-6-1 School of Education

[53-31-17]

11-6-1 (A). Normal Scholarships [53-31-18]

11-6-1 (B). Teacher Certificates [53-31-19]

11-6-2 School of Mines. Geological and Mineralogical Survey

[53-31-24]

11-6-2 (A). Beneficiary of Land Grants [53-31-25]

11-6-2 (B). Courses of Study [53-31-26]

11-6-2 (C). Geological and Mineralogical Survey [53-36-1 through 4]

11-6-2 (D). Engineering Experiment Station, Powers, Functions, Report [53-31-27 through 29]

11-6-3 School of Medicine; Use of Dead Bodies $[53-31-30\]$

11-6-3 (A). Receipt, Record of Bodies $\begin{bmatrix} 53-31-31 \end{bmatrix}$

11-6-3 (B). Unclaimed Bodies, Purposes [53-31-22]

11-6-3 (C). Failure to Comply [53-31-33]

11-6-4 Rehabilitation Building

11-6-4 (A). Proceeds from Disposition of Federal Land Grants
[53-31-42]

11-6-4 (B). Use of These Funds, Rehabilitation Building [53-31-43]

- 11-6-4 (C). Advisory Council [53-31-44]
- 11-6-4 (D). Separability of Provisions $\begin{bmatrix} 53-31-44 \end{bmatrix}$
- 11-6-4 (E). Grants, Authority to Receive [53-31-45]
- 11-6-5 Medical Center, Immediate Need for Construction [53-31-46]
 - 11-6-5 (A). Construction Contract to be Let $\begin{bmatrix} 53-31-47 \end{bmatrix}$
 - 11-6-5 (B). Construction Costs [53-31-48]
 - 11-6-5 (C). Subscriptions and Pledges $\begin{bmatrix} 53-31-49 \end{bmatrix}$
 - 11-6-5 (D). Authority of Loan Commissioners [53-31-50]
 - 11-6-5 (E). Repayment of Loan [53-31-51]
- Art. 7. Police Science Courses; University Police Department Sec. 11-7-1 Police Science Courses

[53-31-35]

- 11-7-1 (A). Supervision [53-31-36]
- 11-7-1 (B). Advisory Committee

Г53-31-37 Т

- 11-7-1 (C). Registration Fee [53-31-38]
- 11-7-2 University Police Department [53-31-39]
 - 11-7-2 (A). Status of Member as Peace Officer [53-31-40]
 - 11-7-2 (B). Members Badge [53-31-41]

Chapter 12. Utah State University

- Art. 1. General Legal Framework
 - Sec. 12-1-1 Name, Seal, Right to Sue, Contract and Hold Property [53-32-2]
 - 12-1-2 Successor to Former College [53-32-3]
 - 12-1-3 General Corporate Powers, Acceptance of Grants,
 Gifts, Property
 [53-32-4]

12-1-4 Purchase of Land in Sanpete County [53-32-4]

12-1-5 Exempt from Taxation [53-32-5]

Art. 2. Governing Board [53-32-9]

Sec. 12-2-1 Composition and Term [53-32-9]

12-2-2 Oath of Office [53-32-10]

12-2-3 General Control and Supervision [53-32-15]

12-2-4 Chairman, Vice Chairman, Secretary, Treasurer

12-2-5 Bond of Treasurer [53-32-12]

[53-32-13]

12-2-6 Quorum--Executive Committee

12-2-7 Records of Proceedings

12-2-8 Compensation and Expense [53-32-14]

Art. 3. Finance

Sec. 12-3-1 Fiscal Year, Appropriations $\begin{bmatrix} 53-32-8 \end{bmatrix}$

12-3-2 Donations for Professorships, Erecting Buildings [53-31-20]

Art. 4. Instructional and Other Personnel

Sec. 12-4-1 President, Officers, and Other Personnel

[53-32-17, 19] 12-4-2 Professorships [53-32-18]

12-4-3 Removal [53-32-20]

Art. 5. Scope of Program

Sec. 12-5-1 Objects of the University [53-32-6]

12-5-2 Courses of Study [53-32-23, 24]

12-5-3 Academic Year [53-32-22]

12-5-4 Authority to Confer Degrees
[53-32-7]

12-5-5 Scholarships in School of Education [53-39-1]

[53-32-26]

12-6-1 (A). Purchasing Equipment, Staff,
Duties
[53-32-27]

12-6-1 (B). Cooperative Agreements [53-32-28]

12-6-1 (C). Substations [53-32-29]

12-6-2 Extension Service

[53-32-30]

12-6-2 (A). Cooperative Contracts
[53-32-31]

12-6-3 Power Plant [53-32-21]

Art. 7. Federal Aid

[53-32-32]

Sec. 12-7-1 Acceptance of Acts of Congress [53-32-33]

12-7-2 Obligation of the State

12-7-3 Treasurer to Receive Appropriations $[53-32-35\]$

12-7-4 Panguitch School [53-32-36]

[53-32-34]

Art. 8. Utah State University Police Department

[53-32-37]

Sec. 12-8-1 Status of Member as Peace Officer [53-32-38]

12-8-2 Badge [53-32-39]

Chapter 13. State Senior Colleges

Art. 1. Weber College

Sec. 13-1-1 General Legal Framework

13-1-1 (A). Name, Seal, Right to Sue, Contract, Hold Property

[53-43-2]

- 56 13-1-1 (B). Successor to Former College [53-43-3] 13-1-1 (C). General Corporate Powers, Acceptance of Grants, Gifts, Property [53-43-4] 13-1-1 (D). Donations for Professorships. Erecting Buildings [53-31-20] 13-1-1 (E). Exempt from Taxation [53-43-5] 13-1-2 Governing Board [53-43-9] Composition, Terms 13-1-2 (A). [53-4-39] 13-1-2 (B). Oath of Office [53-43-10] 13-1-2 (C). General Control and Supervision [53-43-15] 13-1-2 (D). Chairman, Vice Chairman, Secretary, Treasurer Г53-43-11 7 13-1-2 (E). Bond of Treasurer [53-43-12] 13-1-2 (F). Quorum -- Executive Committee [53-43-13] 13-1-2 (G). Record of Proceedings [53-43-16] 13-1-2 (H). Compensation and Expense [53-43-14] 13-1-3 Finance, Fiscal Year, Maintenance Appropriations [53-43-8] 13-1-3 (A). Federal Aid [53-43-20]
- [53-43-20]
 13-1-4 Instructional and Other Personnel
 [53-43-17]
 13-1-4 (A). Faculty
 [53-43-18]
 13-1-4 (B). Contracts
 [53-43-19]

13-1-5 Scope of Program

- [53-43-6]
 13-1-5 (A). Degrees and Testimonials
 [53-43-7]
 13-1-5 (B). Scholarships
 [53-39-1]
 - 13-1-5 (C). U. S. History Prerequisite Section [10-7-2]

13-1-6 Weber State College Police Department [53-32-37 through 39]

Art. 2. College of Southern Utah

Sec. 13-2-1 General Legal Framework

- 13-2-1 (A). Name, Seal, Right to Sue, Contract, Hold Property
 [S. B. No. 97, Sec. 6, S. B. No. 209, Sec. 1]
- 13-2-1 (B). Successor to Former College [S. B. No. 209, Sec. 2]
- 13-2-1 (C). General Corporate Powers,
 Acceptance of Gifts, Grants,
 Property
 [S. B. No. 209, Sec. 3]
- 13-2-1 (D). Donations for Professorships, Erecting Buildings [53-31-20]
- 13-2-1 (E). Exempt from Taxation
 [S. B. No. 209, Sec. 4]
- 13-2-2 Governing Board
 - [S. B. No. 209, Sec. 8]
 - 13-2-2 (A). Composition, Terms
 [S. B. No. 209, Sec. 8]
 - 13-2-2 (B). Oath of Office
 [S. B. No. 209, Sec. 9]
 - 13-2-2 (C). General Control and Supervision [S. B. No. 209, Sec. 14]
 - 13-2-2 (D). Chairman, Vice Chairman, Secretary,
 Treasurer
 [S. B. No. 209, Sec. 10]
 - 13-2-2 (E). Bond of Treasurer [S. B. No. 209, Sec. 11]
 - 13-2-2 (F). Quorum, Executive Committee [S. B. No. 209, Sec. 12]
 - 13-2-2 (G). Record of Proceedings
 [S. B. No. 209, Sec. 15]
 - 13-2-2 (H). Compensation and Expense [S. B. No. 209, Sec. 13]
- 13-2-3 Finance, Fiscal Year and Maintenance Appropriations
 - [S. B. No. 209, Sec. 7]
 - 13-2-3 (A). Federal Aid
 [S. B. No. 209, Sec. 19]
- 13-2-4 Instructional and Other Personnel [S. B. No. 209, Sec. 16]

13-2-4 (A). Faculty
[S. B. No. 209, Sec. 17]

13-2-4 (B). Contracts
[S. B. No. 209, Sec. 18]

13-2-5 Scope of Program

[S. B. No. 209, Sec. 5]

13-2-5 (A). Authorization to Confer Degrees,
Testimonials
[S. B. No. 97, Sec. 1, 2, 3, and

S. B. No. 209, Sec. 6]

Chapter 14. State Junior Colleges, Trade and Vocational Schools

Art. 1. Snow College [53-33-1]

Sec. 14-1-1 Branch of Utah State University, Management and Control [53-33-2]

14-1-2 Curriculum [53-33-2]

14-1-3 Registration, Tuition, Fees [53-33-3]

Art. 2. College of Eastern Utah [53-33-18]

Sec. 14-2-1 Branch of University of Utah, Management and Control

[53-33-19]

14-2-2 Curriculum [53-33-20]

14-2-3 Registration, Tuition, Fees

Art. 3. Dixie Junior College, Junior College at Roosevelt
[53-33-7]

Sec. 14-3-1 Claims Against Schools, Approval and Payment [53-33-10]

14-3-2 Dixie Junior College, Course of Study [53-33-11]

14-3-2 (A). Duties of the State Board $\lceil 53-33-12 \rceil$

14-3-2 (B). Campus Site

14-3-3 Roosevelt Junior College, Vocational Education
Unit
[53-33-24]

- 14-3-3 (A). Duties of Board of Education $\begin{bmatrix} 53-33-23 \end{bmatrix}$
- 14-3-3 (B). Campus Site, Gifts [53-33-22, 27]
- 14-3-3 (C). Course of Study, Appropriations [53-33-26]
- 14-3-3 (D). Cooperation with Local School
 Districts
 [53-33-25]
- Art. 4. Scope of Programs

Sec. 14-4-1 Scholarships, State Supported Junior Colleges $[\ 53\text{-}39\text{-}2\]$

Art. 5. Finance

Art. 6. Utah Trade Technical Institute [53-16-14]

Sec. 14-6-1 Advisory Board

[53-16-17]

14-6-2 Curriculum [53-16-15]

14-6-3 Preference to Veterans
[53-16-16]

- 14-6-4 Claims Against Schools, Approval and Payment [53-16-19]
- 14-6-5 Fee and Tuition Use [53-16-18]
- Art. 7. Expansion for Vocational Education Programs
 [53-16-20]
 - Sec. 14-7-1 Authority of State Board of Vocational Education [53-16-26]
 - 14-7-2 Curriculum, Qualifications for Training [53-16-21]
 - 14-7-3 Fees and Tuition, Use [53-16-25]
 - 14-7-4 Preference to Veterans [53-16-22]
 - 14-7-5 Acquisition of Buildings and Equipment [53-16-24]
- Art. 8. Resolutions Pertaining to the Feasibility of Vocational Schools at Juab and Nephi
 - Sec. 14-8-1 Juab County
 [H. B. No. 4-L. 59]

14-8-2 Nephi [S. B. No. 6-L. 59]

Chapter 15. State Institutional Schools

Art. 1. School for the Deaf

[64-3-1, 2]

Sec. 15-1-1 Governing Board, President

[64-3-4, 9]

15-1-1 (A). Oath, Meetings [64-3-5, 6]

15-1-1 (B). Compensation and Expense [64-3-7]

15-1-1 (C). By-Laws [64-3-8]

15-1-2 Finance

[64-3-12]

15-1-3 Instructional and Other Personnel [64-3-8]

15-1-3 (A). Superintendent, Treasurer [64-3-10, 11]

15-1-4 Students, Scope of Program [64-3-3]

Art. 2. School for the Blind

[64-3-13, 14]

Sec. 15-2-1 Governing Board [64-3-15, 16]

15-2-2 Students, Scope of the Program [64-3-17, 18]

15-2-3 Utah Division of Services for the Visually
Handicapped (State Board of Education)
[64-3-18]

15-2-3 (A). Sight Conservation Consultant $\begin{bmatrix} 64-3-18.2 \end{bmatrix}$

15-2-3 (B). Meeting Place, Offices [64-3-18.1]

15-2-3 (C). Funds, Appropriations, Use, Credits [64-3-18.5]

Art. 3. Provisions Common to Schools of the Deaf and Blind
[Art. X, Sec. 10, Const.]

Sec. 15-3-1 Advisory Council [64-3-25]

- 15-3-1 (A). Members and Expenses $\begin{bmatrix} 64-3-25 \end{bmatrix}$
- 15-3-1 (B). Terms of Office [64-3-25]
- 15-3-1 (C). Meetings, Officers, Quorums
- 15-3-1 (D). Duties [64-3-27]
- 15-3-2 Boards of Trustees to Furnish Information to the Advisory Council [64-3-28]
- 15-3-3 Revolving Fund, Disbursements
 [64-3-24]
 15-3-3 (A). Expense of Indigent Children

[64-3-19]

- 15-3-5 Employment of Persons with Disabilities [64-3-22]
- 15-3-6 Contracts [64-3-23]
- 15-3-7 Transfer of Land to the Utah State School for the Deaf and Blind
 [H. J. R. No. 8]
- Art. 4. State Industrial School, Expenses [64-6-15]
- Art. 5. Detention Schools, Textbooks
 [55-11-5]

Chapter 16. Private and Parochial Schools

[No provisions]

SECTION IV

RECOMMENDATIONS

The recommendations for improving the Utah education law contained in this section are presented in three areas. Specific recommendations contained in the first two areas, substantive content and technical aspects, were developed from the criteria established in Section II.

The general recommendations suggested in the third area appear necessary in order to strengthen the general education policy of the state and relate to existing problems in the Utah education law which are not specifically covered by the criteria established in Section II.

Recommendations Relating to the Substantive Content

The first recommendation, the foundation upon which all future recommendations in this section are made, concerns constitutional provisions relating to education in the state of Utah. It is recommended that present constitutional provisions, as contained in Article X, Public Schools, of the Utah Constitution, be deleted and the following provisions be accepted.

Article X. Public Education

Section 1. Free Public Schools. The legislature shall provide for the maintenance and support of a system of free public schools

open to all children of the state, and shall establish, organize, and support other public education institutions of higher learning, as may be desirable.

Section 2. The state board of education, through the state department of public instruction, shall be the agency of the legislature in all matters of free public education and shall administer all state legislation as it concerns education in the state.

A. The state department of public instruction shall be the curriculum authority of the state system of free public education.

B. The state board of education shall serve as the legislative budgetary reviewing and pre-auditing agency in all matters pertaining to free public education.

 $\underline{\text{Section}}$ 3. The legislature shall provide a tax structure allowing access to community resources in order that local control shall not be restricted.

 $\underline{\text{Section}}$ $\underline{4}$. The state board of higher education shall be the agency of the legislature in all matters of higher education and shall administer all state legislation as it concerns higher education in the state.

It is further recommended that all other provisions of the Utah state constitution be amended or deleted to avoid conflict with the above provisions relating to education.

The following recommendations are specifically related to the substantive content of the Utah education law. Inasmuch as the purpose of this study was to provide for the present and continuing

improvement of Utah education law, the following recommendations relate to either immediate needs for change, or future improvement based on the acceptance of new constitutional provisions. These recommendations have been arranged in a sequence following the logical classification of the Utah education law as presented in Section III.

Chapter 1. General provisions

- 1. Section 1-1-1, 2. Statement of Policy and General Scope.

 These sections identify the location of education law interspersed throughout the ten volumes of the <u>Utah Code Annotated</u>. A later recommendation will provide that all education laws be classified under the education title.
- 2. Section 1-2-3. Public School System. This section defines the different classes of school districts. If recommended constitutional provisions are accepted, this provision would be deleted.
- 3. Section 1-2-2. Free Non-sectarian Schools. This section directs the legislature to provide for a uniform system of public schools, free from sectarian control. If recommended constitutional provisions are accepted, this provision would be deleted.

Chapter 2. General Administration

1. Article 1. State Board of Education. "The general control and supervision of the public schools in Utah is vested in the state board of education. . . ." This control and supervision of the public schools is in complete agreement with criteria developed. It is

recommended that additional legislation be enacted to clarify the authority of the state board of education. Budgetary review and preaudit service should be delegated to the state board of education within a framework of legal enactments designed to reveal the intent of the legislature in these matters.

- 2. Section 2-1-7 (A). This subsection gives the state board of education the power to fix the salary of the state superintendent of public instruction. Conflicting enactments have given the state finance commission and the state board of examiners overriding power in this regard as well as the authority to approve salaries of other state department of education personnel. The recommendation suggested in Article 1, Chapter 2, if accepted, would eradicate this conflict.
- 3. Section 2-1-7 (H). This subsection gives the state board of education the power to determine standards by which high schools shall be maintained and to determine if each district justifies support from the state school funds. It is recommended that the state board of education be designated as the direct agent of the legislature. The legislature should then legally adopt enactments in a general way to direct the state board to compel compliance with minimum standards. Flexibility at the local level to allow experimentation and provide for change is an important aspect of local control. The legislature should be reasonable in enacting this type legislation.
- 4. Article 4. Fact Finding Body. This fact finding body was authorized prior to 1940. Enactments in this article have been used on

several occasions to gather information relevant to public education since that time. It is recommended that this obsolete article be deleted. Enactments of this nature should be directed to the state board of public instruction.

5. Section 2-6-1. Composition and Organization. This section sets forth the composition and organization of local boards of education. Of particular concern is the class legislation providing for different types of local boards of education. It is recommended that all school districts be governed by the same laws relative to the composition and organization of school boards. As a general rule, class legislation favors certain groups.

Another part of this law states that presidents and vice-presidents of local school boards must have two years of their terms remaining at time of election to these positions. An attorney general opinion refutes this legislation by giving the opinion that "members select a president of their choice rather than that the president they select must have a term of at least two years." It is recommended that legislation follow the attorney general opinion so that the members of the local board have the privilege of selecting a man of their choice as president or vice-president of the local board even though this officer may serve less than two years.

7. Section 2-6-3. Election of Members. This section relates to the method by which board members are selected. As previously recommended, this type of class legislation should be deleted, and all board

members should be selected through the same election procedures.

- 8. Section 2-6-8 (A-7). Old Documents. This item gives the board of education the power to authorize the clerk or treasurer to dispose of documents and papers which have been on file for 10 years or more and in the judgment of the board of education are of no further importance. It is recommended that this item be deleted as a recent legislative enactment, The New Management of Public Records Act, makes the old statute obsolete. It is further recommended that new legislation of this nature be enacted to provide a method of disposing of records in a manner that is easily administered.
- 9. Section 2-6-8 (B-2). Authorization of Expenditures. This item requires that no purchase shall be made and no indebtedness shall be incurred by any officer or employee of any school district without the approval and order of the board of education of such district. It is recommended that this law be made less restrictive. The local board of education should retain control of financial matters at the local level; however, if followed to the letter of the law, it would be unduly restrictive and hamper effective administration. A ceiling on the amount of the indebtedness or purchase would seem more reasonable.

Chapter 4. Finance

Subchapter 1. State school monies.

Article 1. Revenue from the State School Lands. The state
 land board provides for the sale, fees, forfeitures, leases, rentals,

and other disposition of school land funds. It is recommended that a study be made of the procedures followed in renting, leasing, and selling school lands to determine if these procedures are desirable or should be changed.

- 2. Section 4-4-3 (D). This subsection "empowers the state board of education to accept and assume. . .responsibility for such assets, supplies and equipment. . .held and used by the federal W.P.A." This subsection should be repealed as being obsolete.
- 3. Section 4-4-3 (E). This subsection apportions an amount "not to exceed \$45,000 annually...for the purpose of administration and supervision of the school lunch program." Legislation should not specify ceilings on apportionments which are continuing without making periodic adjustments to assure adequate funds.
- 4. Section 4-7-2. Distribution of Costs Between State and Local Districts. This section emphasizes that Article XIII, Section 7, of the Utah constitution prevents the state from contributing more than 75 percent in the support of public education. If recommended constitutional provisions are accepted, this requirement would be deleted.
- 5. Section 4-7-4 (A). This subsection prescribes basic aid for local school districts. Categorical aid is established for libraries, instructional centers, and summer programs. It is recommended that this aid not be categorical.
- 6. Section 4-7-4 (B-E). Board and voted leeway programs are discussed in these two subsections. It is recommended that the maximum

mill levy requirement for these programs be deleted. The removal of these maximum mill levy requirements for voted and board leeway would allow local boards to take full advantage of state incentive benefits and not make the additional funds subject to voter approval. This recommendation, if accepted, would bring about the deletion of Section 4-7-4 (E) which provides for voted leeway programs.

- 7. Section 4-9-2. Continuing School Building Programs. In this section the legislature accepts part of the responsibility for providing capital outlay expenditures for school building programs. It is recommended that a study examine the following aspects of this legislation:
 - (a) The \$700.00 limit for each school building unit.
 - (b) The same building unit limit for both elementary and secondary construction.
- 1. A constitutional provision, Article XIV, Section 4, states in part, "when authorized to create indebtedness. . .no school district . . .shall become indebted to an amount, including existing indebtedness, exceeding four per centum of the value of property therein. . ." is unduly restrictive. If previous constitutional provisions are accepted, this section would be deleted.

Subchapter 3. Local school budgets.

 Section 4-15-4. Approval at State Level. This section outlines procedures which different classes of school districts must follow in order to meet budget approval requirements at the state level. If previous recommendations are accepted, this section would be modified to provide the same budget approval requirements for all local districts.

Subchapter 4. School district expenditures.

1. Section 4-18-3. This section provides certain audit requirements for different classes of school districts. If previous recommendations are accepted, these audit requirements would be made the same for all local districts.

Subchapter 5. Local district indebtedness.

- 1. Article 21. Borrowing Power. Existing legislation which provides for local district indebtedness represents a labyrinth of legal terminology in many laws interspersed throughout this chapter. It is recommended that all laws relating to local district indebtedness, both short term and long term, be carefully studied. The results of this study should result in clear, understandable laws which are conveniently located for general use and are not unduly restrictive.
- 2. Article 22. Bond Issues. Recommendations made under Article
 21 of this subchapter are applicable to the laws relating to bond issues.
 Too, all procedures relating to local school district indebtedness should be the same for all local districts.

Chapter 6. Employees

 Sections 6-1-1, 2. These sections provide for basic requirements and qualifications relating to teaching certificates and diplomas. The state board of education should have complete authority in these determinations. It is recommended that the laws in these two sections, as well as those found under other sections relating to specific certification, be clarified. All conflicting provisions relating to certification should be deleted.

- 2. Section 6-1-6. Leaves of Absence. There are no state provisions relating to leaves of absence. Local districts apparently have the authority to provide such leaves. It is recommended that legislation be enacted providing state incentive funds which would encourage local districts to participate in programs of this nature. Furthermore, such incentive plans should encourage local districts to provide internships for both future teachers and school administrators.
- 3. Article 2. Retirement. This article provides legislation for the new Utah School Employee Retirement Plan. It is recommended that an examination of the Utah School Employee Retirement Plan be undertaken to determine if it would be feasible to withhold a larger amount of member salaries with matching state funds. The allowing of out-of-state teachers to participate in the retirement plan should also be considered.

Chapter 7. Pupils

1. Article 2. Health. Legislative enactments in this article prescribe certain requirements for school districts relating to health of all pupils. These enactments include the responsibilities the state board of health shall have in school health programs. It is recommended

that this section make the state board of education responsible for health requirements and that all parts of the law relating to the state health department be deleted as these laws are too detailed and restrictive. This recommendation is not meant to imply that the state board of education should not seek the advice of other state agencies relating to matters of health.

Chapter 9. Instruction

- 1. Section 9-1-2. Curriculum. Present curriculum requirements provided by law include: (a) Bird Day, (b) Physiology and Hygiene, (c) Sanitation and Prevention of Disease, (d) Constitution to be Taught, (e) Alcohol and Tobacco, (f) Development of Character Habits, and (g) Metric System. Some of these requirements are provided for by constitutional provisions and others by legislative enactments. If previous constitutional provisions are accepted, those requirements found in constitutional provisions would be deleted. Legislative enactments relating to these curriculum requirements would also be deleted if previous constitutional provisions by which the state board of education is named as the final curriculum authority were accepted.
- 2. Section 9-1-3. Textbooks. It is recommended that the state furnish textbooks and related materials for all pupils in the public schools. This would follow the recommended constitutional mandate that the public schools should be free.
 - 3. Article 2. Vocational Education, Vocational Rehabilitation,

and Adult Education. This article contains many obsolete provisions, some of which were enacted fifty years ago. It is recommended that all obsolete and unnecessary provisions be deleted from this article.

Chapter 11. The University of Utah

1. Section 11-6-1 (B). Teacher Certificate. This subsection provides that the University of Utah College of Education may issue teacher certificates and diplomas. This subsection is obsolete and should be deleted.

Chapter 14. State junior colleges, trade and vocational schools

1. Section 14-3-3. Roosevelt Junior College. This section providing for Roosevelt Junior College was enacted by the legislature; however, an appropriation bill was not enacted. It is recommended that this section be deleted from the law.

Chapter 16. Private and parochial schools

Very few provisions relate to private and parochial schools in the state of Utah. It is recommended that provisions be enacted by the legislature to insure minimum educational standards for these schools.

$\underline{Recommendations} \ \underline{Relating} \ \underline{to} \ \underline{the} \ \underline{Technical} \ \underline{Aspects}$

Two broad recommendations relative to improving the technical aspects of the Utah education law are suggested.

1. A logical classification of the Utah education law, based on

the classification presented in Section III, should be accepted.

- (a) Increased federal interest in education the past decade would appear to necessitate new headings under existing major headings to facilitate this interest.
- (b) Too, several additional headings under existing major headings appear needed to accommodate recommendations in several general areas as presented in the last part of this section.
- (c) There is substantial overlapping of legislation relating to higher education in Chapters 10 through 14.
- 2. A thorough examination of the Utah education law should be undertaken immediately and thereafter periodically by a committee of the legislature in order to delete or amend all obsolete, conflicting, and otherwise unnecessary provisions. Personnel from a law publishing firm should assist with this project in order to assure correct legal terminology and other codification procedures. Provisions relating to higher education in Chapters 10 through Chapter 14 could well be codified into a single chapter.

$\underline{Recommendations} \ \underline{for} \ \underline{Studies} \ \underline{Relating} \ \underline{to} \ \underline{General} \ \underline{Areas}$

In view of their importance in the overall educational structure, it is recommended that the following general areas be examined. It is believed that further study of these areas will reveal a great need for clarification and new legislation.

1. School Boards. A comprehensive study relative to school board

legislation appears needed in the areas of elections, terms of office, and salaries paid above necessary expenses. At present, members are elected from specific geographical areas and yet are required by law to represent the district as a whole. The practice of paying members in excess of expenses is thought to cause board members to infringe upon executive functions. Periodically, a majority of school board members' terms expire at the same time; this practice could hinder a district's continuing plans.

- 2. Superintendents. There is a need to provide for the legal status of the school superintendent. Assuming that the superintendent of schools should be the chief administrative officer of the board, a comprehensive study is needed in this area. Laws providing or permitting dual administrative officers should be deleted or amended. New legislation would then clarify in general terms the responsibilities of both the board of education and the school superintendent.
- 3. Consolidation. Should the principle of equalization of opportunity be applied to school district organization, there would be a need for a comprehensive study to bring about further district and attendance area consolidation.
- 4. School Personnel. A comprehensive study involving the legal status of both certified and noncertified personnel is needed. Of primary importance would be legislation relating to collective negotiation procedures between school personnel and boards of education.

 A more complicated problem to be considered because of national

implications is that of reciprocity between states involving tenure, certification, and retirement programs.

5. Student Personnel. A complete study of all legislation relating to juveniles appears to be overdue. The codification of all law relating to juveniles now found under several titles could well be re-classified. Such a study should be concerned with all legislation relating to juveniles which would include delinquency, apprenticeships, rights, responsibilities, courts, and other matters of an educational nature. Inasmuch as several agencies and departments now have responsibility in these matters, new enactments appear needed to prevent duplication of services and responsibilities. Provisions for enforcing this legislation should be unmistakenly clear in naming the responsible agency or agencies.

Rapidly changing trends in education and related fields make the need imperative that state legislatures provide the necessary enactments to meet these changes. The legislature should not abrogate its legislative function to the judiciary because of failure to accept these responsibilities.

SECTION V

SUMMARY AND CONCLUSTONS

Summary

As federal, state, and local governments attempt to keep abreast of our rapidly changing and complex society, it has become necessary for these bodies to enact more and more legislation in all areas. As a result of this abundance of new legislation, numerous problems relating to both the substantive content and technical aspects of the law have arisen. Conflicts exist in all areas and at all levels of government relevant to the authority and responsibilities to be assumed by different agencies.

It is obvious that the areas which are experiencing the greatest difficulties with legal confusion are those areas of great public concern; therefore, it is understandable that education law has become more complex, as there is probably no area of greater concern or interest to the general public than education. Another aspect of education law which gives rise to legal confusion is that education is subject to control from all levels of government; therefore, conflicts of authority and responsibilities are inevitable.

That there is a growing concern among educators relating to the

substantive content and the technical aspects of education law is obvious not only from the amount of recent literature concerned with the subject but also from the positive action being taken by various states. In Utah, state and local school officials, as well as university personnel, have expressed the need for improvement in the education law in the state.

Therefore, it has been the purpose of this study to arrange the education law of the state of Utah into a logical classification and to provide recommendations for the present and continued improvement of these laws.

In order to accomplish the purpose of the study, literature relating to both the substantive content and technical aspects of education law was reviewed; provisions applicable to education in the <u>Utah</u>

<u>Code Annotated</u>, 1953, as amended, repealed, and enacted to 1965 inclusive, were studied; court decisions and Attorney General Opinions pertinent to Utah education law were examined. Selected superintendents, legislators, state officials, university professors, and others were informally interviewed concerning Utah education law and educational policy. An examination of principles relevant to the substantive content and standards relevant to the technical aspects of Utah education law was made; from this examination, criteria were established as guidelines for a logical classification of the Utah education law. Legal assistance concerning the study was obtained from Utah state officials.

The study resulted in the formulation of a logical classification of Utah education law with provision for cross references to their original source, Utah Code Annotated. Recommendations were made for the present and continued improvement of the state's education law.

Conclusions

The following conclusions relative to the substantive content of
Utah education law were derived from this study:

- 1. The general educational policy of the state should be reflected in the structural pattern of the law. Education laws must clearly state the responsibilities to be assumed by state and local agencies. If these responsibilities are not clearly defined, conflicts are inevitable.
- 2. The legislature should assume full responsibility for the maintenance and support of education as provided for in the constitution. When the legislature does not assume its proper responsibility in this area, the courts must take on these responsibilities.
- 3. The state board of education should be the agent of the legislature in all matters relating to education. The legislature should not delegate administrative responsibility. It should provide a framework of law within which the state board of education, through the state education department, can direct the educational activities of the state.
 - 4. Local control of education should be maintained with a greater

awareness of attendant responsibilities.

The following conclusions relative to the technical aspects of Utah education law were drawn from this study:

- There is a need for a complete revision of Utah education law which should incorporate the following standards:
 - (a) All laws pertaining to education should be recodified under the broader term "education" in order to provide a usable and ready general reference to these laws.
 - (b) The arrangement of these laws within the "Education" title should be logical.
 - (c) The numbering system should be planned to provide identification, exact reference and permanence, with possibility of expansion.
 - (d) Obsolete, conflicting and unnecessary provisions should be deleted and grammatical structure improved.
- Recommendations relating to the educational policy or substantive content of Utah education law should be incorporated in this revision of Utah education law.

That comprehensive studies be made in several areas not specifically covered by the criteria established in the study was also recommended. These general areas concern the superintendency, school board members, school personnel, pupils, and consolidation.

The final conclusion resulting from this study is that education

law can, in the final analysis, be only as effective as the agencies which enforce its provisions.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Beaty, Edward R. 1963. An Interpretation of and Recommendations Concerning Colorado Educational Laws. Unpublished doctoral dissertation. Colorado State College, Greeley, Colorado.
- Bell, T. H. 1965. <u>School Laws of the State of Utah</u>. Salt Lake City, Utah: The State Department of Public Instruction.
- Dyketra, Daniel J. 1955. "Gaps, Ambiguities, and Pitfalls in the Utah Corporation Code," <u>Utah Law Review</u>, 4:439-455.
- Garber, Lee O. 1953. "Legal Structure for Schools Needs Repairs and Additions," The Nation's Schools, 51:73-75, January.
- The Interstate Printers and Publishers, Inc.
- Gauerke, Warren E. 1959. <u>Legal and Ethical Responsibilities</u>. Englewood Cliffs, New Jersey: Prentice-Hall, Inc.
- ______. 1965. <u>School Law</u>. New York: The Center for Applied Research in Education, Inc.
- Hamilton, Robert R., and Paul R. Mort. 1959. The Law and Public Education (second edition). New York: The Foundation Press, Inc.
- Hatch, Terrance E. 1964. <u>Educator's Legal Guide for Utah</u>. Dubuque, Iowa: Wm. C. Brown Book Company.
- Larson, Emil L. 1964. <u>Arizona School Law</u>. Tucson, Arizona: The University of Arizona Press.
- McCann, Lloyde E. 1954. "The Recodification of School Laws," The
 American School Board Journal, 128:29-31, March.
- National Education Association, Research Division. 1954. The Codification of School Laws, Research Bulletin 23, Washington, D. C.

- National Municipal League. 1963. Model State Constitution, Sixth Edition. New York: National Municipal League.
- Nolte, Chester M., and John Phillip Linn. 1963. School Law for Teachers. Danville, Illinois: The Interstate Printers and Publishers, Inc.
- Remmlein, Madaline Kinter. 1962. School Law (second edition).

 New York: McGraw-Hill Book Company, Inc.
 - , and Martha Ware (editors). 1959. An Evaluation of Existing Forms of School Law. Cincinnati, Ohio: W. H. Anderson Co.
- Rezny, Arthur A., and Madaline Remmlein. 1962. A Schoolman in the Law Library. Danville, Illinois: The Interstate Printers and Publishers, Inc.
- Seitz, Reynold C. (editor). 1961. <u>Law and the School Principal</u>. Cincinnati, Ohio: W. H. Anderson Co.
- State of New York, Joint Legislative Committee to Revise and Simplify the Education Law. 1964. Interim Report.
- Talagan, Dean Paul. 1965. An Interpretation and Recommendations Concerning Wyoming Educational Laws. Unpublished doctoral dissertation, Colorado State College, Greeley, Colorado.
- Utah Foundation. 1962. <u>State and Local Government in Utah</u>. Salt Lake City, Utah: Utah Foundation.